МІНІСТЕРСТВО ОСВІТИ І НАУКИ УКРАЇНИ КИЇВСЬКИЙ НАЦІОНАЛЬНИЙ ЛІНГВІСТИЧНИЙ УНІВЕРСИТЕТ

КАФЕДРА ТЕОРІЇ ТА ІСТОРІЇ СВІТОВОЇ ЛІТЕРАТУРИ

КВАЛІФІКАЦІЙНА РОБОТА МАГІСТРА З АМЕРИКАНСЬКИХ СТУДІЙ

на тему: ГЕНДЕРНІ ВИМІРИ СУЧАСНОЇ ДРАМАТУРГІЇ США

Студентки групи АС 52-22 спеціальності 035 Філологія спеціалізації 035.041 Германські мови та літератури (переклад включно), перша — англійська, освітньої-професійної програми Американські студії (англійська мова і друга іноземна мова) Фіонової Д.М.

Допущена до захисту «17» листопада 2023 року

Науковий керівник доктор філологічних наук, професор Висоцька Н. О.

Завідувачка кафедри теорії та історії світової літератури

проф. Шимчишин М. М.

MINISTRY OF EDUCATION AND SCIENCE OF UKRAINE KYIV NATIONAL LINGUISTIC UNIVERSITY

DEPARTMENT OF THEORY AND HISTORY OF WORLD LITERATURE

MASTER'S THESIS

Contemporary American drama: gender dimensions

Group AS 52-22
Department of Germanic Philology
035.041 Germanic languages and literatures
(including translation), the first is English,
educational and professional program
American Studies (English and a second
foreign language)
D. M. Fionova

Research Adviser DSc. (Linguistics), prof. N. O. Vysotska

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	5
CHAPTER 1. UNRAVELING THREADS OF IDENTITY: THE EVOLUTAND IMPACT OF GENDER IN AMERICAN PLAYWRITING	
1.1 The concept of gender and its role in art	
1.2 Historical overview of gender studies in playwriting	12
1.2.1. Pre-20th century theatre: gender stereotypes and constrained roles	12
1.2.2. 20th century: breaking boundaries and challenging conventions	14
1.2.3. Contemporary perspectives: intersectionality and inclusivity	23
1.3 Analysis of existing theoretical approaches to gender drama	25
1.3.1 Feminist drama	25
1.3.2 Theatrical studies of gender.	27
1.3.3 Queer theater	28
1.3.4 Poststructuralism and deconstruction.	29
1.3.5. Intersectionality	31
1.4 Gender themes and motifs in modern American plays	32
1.4.1. Identification and analysis of key gender themes and motifs in contemporary American drama.	33
1.4.2. The role of gender in the creation and development of characters	38
CHAPTER 2. EXPLORING GENDER DIMENSIONS IN CONTEMPORA	ARY
AMERICAN DRAMA	43
2.1 Challenging traditional gender roles and femininity	43
2.2 Gender in everyday life and social settings	51
2.3 Gender and conservative ideology	58
2.4 Gender and racial identity intersection	61
2.5 LGBTQ+ perspectives in gender representation	64
2.6 The societal impact of contemporary American plays on gender aspects	70

GENERAL CONCLUSIONS	84
РЕЗЮМЕ	87
LIST OF REFERENCES	89

INTRODUCTION

Contemporary American drama, as a reflection of dynamic social changes, has become a powerful platform for exploring gender issues. Reflecting the diversity of gender identities and relationships, this genre opens up new possibilities for analyzing and understanding contemporary social processes. Analyzing and interpreting the works of contemporary American playwrights becomes necessary to understand how gender realities affect the performing arts and how they reflect and interact with the contemporary socio-cultural context. In this master's thesis, we aim to dive deep into the study of contemporary American drama through the lens of gender, analyzing how it reflects, influences and sometimes causes social changes in relation to gender.

The research topic includes the points of view of various scholars, such as Judith Butler to the understanding of gender performativity, Crenshaw's seminal work on intersectionality, Solomiya Pavlychko's work explores feminist thought, adding to the multifaceted discourse on gender in drama, Froma I. Zeitlin's work delves into gender and society in Classical Greek literature, Hanna Gaydash's work focuses on women's dramaturgy in the US in the context of ideological and aesthetic searches in American theater from the late 1970s to the 1990s.

The **topicality** of the study lies in the fact that the analysis of contemporary American drama helps to understand how gender roles and identities are evolving in modern society. The study of drama can reveal how theatre art influences gender politics and promotes greater inclusiveness and equality in society. This work can contribute to a deeper discussion of gender issues in academic and public discourse by bringing fresh ideas and perspectives.

The **object** of this paper is 11 contemporary American plays: Bekah Brunstetter's *The Cake*, Jackie Sibblies Drury's *Fairview*, Lucas Hnath's *A Doll's*

House, Part 2, Paula Vogel's Indecent, Taylor Mac's Hir, Will Arbery's Heroes of the Fourth Turning, Annie Baker's The Flick and Circle Mirror Transformations, Larissa FastHorse's The Thanksgiving Play, Alice Birch's Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again, Clare Barron's Dance Nation.

The **subject** of this research is exploration of contemporary gender dynamics and identity in modern American drama. The subject summarizes the examination of how these chosen plays depict and subvert gender stereotypes, represent a range of gender identities, and consider gender-related societal concerns within the framework of modern American culture.

The **aim** of the research is to analyse and study how contemporary American drama reflects and addresses gender issues, as well as to assess their impact on public perceptions of gender and cultural norms.

The aim of this study is achieved by the following **tasks**:

- identify how contemporary dramatic works portray gender roles, identities, relationships and stereotypes;
- examine how drama influences societal perceptions of gender and how it contributes to social dialogue and change;
- to evaluate how drama reflects and challenges existing cultural norms and values:
- analyze the representation of gender in different dramatic works, taking into account the text of the play and the author's vision;
- compare how different playwrights and plays approach the topic of gender and evaluate their contribution to contemporary understanding of gender issues.

The aim and the selected subject of study determine the **research methods**, such as literary analysis to closely study the plays' themes, storylines, and character development; comparative analysis to contrast how gender is portrayed in chosen

plays; theoretical framework application: using feminist theory, queer theory, and other relevant theories to analyze the plays' content; historical contextualization to comprehend the plays within the framework of their era and culture; critical discourse analysis to explore how language in the plays both shapes and reflects gender norms.

The **theoretical value** of the results from this research lies in contributing to a deeper understanding of how modern American drama reflects and influences gender perceptions; offering new perspectives in the analysis of contemporary plays, particularly in the context of gender dynamics; providing practical examples and insights that could be beneficial for academic discussions in these fields.

The **practical value** of the study results is offering insights for playwrights, directors, and actors on contemporary approaches to gender portrayal; serving as a resource for educators in gender studies, literature, and theater; contributing to broader societal conversations about gender and representation in the arts; providing a foundation for further academic studies in the field of contemporary theater and gender studies.

The **novelty** of the paper is its unique analysis of how a selected range of modern plays reflect and challenge current gender norms and identities: this include fresh interpretations of these plays, application of recent theoretical frameworks in gender studies, or a new perspective on how these dramas intersect with contemporary societal issues; the paper also offers innovative insights into the evolving landscape of American theater, particularly in the portrayal and discussion of gender-related themes.

The structure of the study is the introduction, two chapters, conclusions to each chapter, general conclusions, resume and the list of references. The total volume of the master's thesis is 94 pages (86 pages of the main text).

The **Introduction** outlines the object and subject of the study, highlights the relevance of the issue being studied and the novelty of the findings, identifies the

primary aim and the tasks necessary to achieve it, takes into account the research methodologies employed in the work, and goes over the content of each chapter.

Chapter One presents a general theoretical framework for the study, laying the foundation for understanding gender dynamics within contemporary American drama, which includes a review of key gender theories and concepts, historical evolution of gender portrayal in theater, and the intersection of gender with other social categories. This comprehensive approach provides the necessary context to analyze the selected plays effectively.

Chapter Two provides an in-depth analysis of contemporary American plays, focusing on how they address and depict gender roles, identities, and their intersection with other societal issues. This chapter dissects various modern dramas to explore their unique perspectives on gender representation, examining the ways they challenge conventional norms and contribute to the evolving discourse on gender in society.

CHAPTER 1

UNRAVELING THREADS OF IDENTITY: THE EVOLUTION AND IMPACT OF GENDER IN AMERICAN PLAYWRITING

1.1 The concept of gender and its role in art

Defining the concept of gender and studying its role in art is an important part of understanding gender aspects in modern American drama. It is reasonable to start by clarifying the concept of gender. Collins Dictionary provides us with such an explanation: "Gender is the state of being male or female in relation to the social and cultural roles that are considered appropriate for men and women (Collins Dictionary)." So, gender is a cultural and social description of masculinity and femininity, rather than a biological or physical distinction between the sexes. The process of determining sexual and social identity in culture leads to gender representations in art. The main media that depict this cultural process are literary and pictorial expression through metamorphosis and stylization.

Solomiya Pavlychko (2002) expresses an assumption, that "... if gender is the cultural meaning of natural sex, then it does not necessarily follow from sex, but is a consequence of it (p. 222)." The opposition in the sex/gender pair consists of a sharp difference between the two members. Gender must extend beyond sexuality as the normative male physical appearance is not what the society labels "man" while the typical female characteristics do not make a "woman". When a gender is said to be thus, the question of which process culturally constructs this gender arises. In this case, the concept of "man" will eventually be applied to women's bodies as well, thus resulting in the creation of gender. The following questions arise from such a radical

division of sex and gender: can we take up a certain primordialism about a particular sex/gender without having any interest at all in processes of how sex/gender given or made, without asking ourselves what gender is at all? Butler asks all these questions in her book, which became the main questions for feminist theory in the 90s (Павличко, 2002, p. 222).

Traditional gender norms could be dismantled because they are socially constructed. Butler's (2015) writings provided a detailed description of the connection between gender theory and the dismantling of conventional gender norms. She develops her "performative theory," which holds that actions, rather than personality traits, define the distinctions between men and women. The performative theory of gender identification holds that physical characteristics cannot disclose the true nature of either men or women. Gender is a product of multiple performative acts, or acts that appear in a particular cultural context and are set via continuous repetition. Therefore, gender is a status that has been artificially manufactured and is unrelated to biological or anatomical features. It is an artifact that characterizes some traits that are not related to biological traits.

The concept of gender issues has been primarily driven by the emancipation movement for women and the rise of feminism in the twentieth century, even though the term gender refers to both sexes. In patriarchal societies where class, race, and sexuality were defined by the dominant gender, women sought to equal the rights, privileges, and distinctive forms of expression that men historically enjoyed. Through the development of gay studies and men's studies, where issues of homosexuality, heterosexuality, masculinity, femininity, and even sex itself all relate to the concept of gender, the rise of feminist art and art history since the 1960s has not only led to a reappreciation of the representation of women as subjects, creators, and receptors of pictorial art but also inspired a more comprehensive investigation of gender-related

issues in art. Thus, the approach and viewpoint of current gender study are inextricably tied to how gender is understood in art (Mikkola, 2009).

A complicated and important subject that covers numerous facets of artistic expression, representation, and interpretation is the place of gender in art. Gender has a significant impact on how art is created, appreciated, and how different art genres transmit stories. The resources available to artists, as well as the ideas and subjects judged suitable for artistic inquiry, have historically been impacted by gender. The gender roles that society expects people to play are frequently reflected in artistic movements, with some art forms being linked with either masculinity or femininity. For instance, women artists have struggled to find opportunities and recognition in the art world, and their contributions are frequently disregarded or neglected (Akdemir, 2017).

Traditionally, gender portrayal in art has also been investigated and criticized. Significantly, artists have questioned power relations, offered alternative narratives, and challenged conventional gender norms and stereotypes via their work. In their investigations of topics like femininity, masculinity, and gender identity, looking at how these ideas are developed and expressed in society. Artists have contributed to the continuing discussion about gender and its social, cultural, and political ramifications by means of visual arts, performance art, photography, and other fields (Akdemir, 2017).

It is important to note, that the removal of gender stereotypes, the highlighting of inequality, and the advancement of inclusivity may all be accomplished with the assistance of art. Female equality and the advancement of feminist movements have been strongly supported by the arts. They have addressed themes including objectification, the masculine gaze, violence based on gender, and the interconnections of gender, racism, class, and sexuality through their platforms (Stein et al., 1983).

Additionally, gender has an impact on how art is perceived and received. The gendered perspectives and experiences that viewers bring to the viewing experience could impact how they interact with and perceive art. Emotions, prejudices, and critical thoughts about gender-related issues can all be produced by art.

It is crucial to remember that gender is not a static idea and that our knowledge of it is changing. Today's artists are investigating fluidity, unconventionality, and the diversity of gender identities as they question and deconstruct traditional binary concepts of gender. This widening of viewpoints makes it possible for more diverse and varied artistic experiences and portrayals.

Therefore, gender plays a complex and evolving role in the arts. It discusses how gender affects the process of creating art, how gender is portrayed in artistic works, and how gender affects how art is viewed and understood. Artists contribute to wider social dialogues and the continuous fight for equality and diversity in the art industry and beyond by investigating and questioning gender conventions.

1.2 Historical overview of gender studies in playwriting

1.2.1. Pre-20th century theatre: gender stereotypes and constrained roles. In the early stages of theatrical development, gender roles were largely defined and constrained by societal norms. First of all, men predominated in the ancient Greek theater (both as playwrights and as performers); these performances were not available for women, so that all roles (including those of female characters) were performed exclusively by men. Therefore, such an approach not only fostered the notion that men are superior to women in society, but also that women's views and experiences are subordinate to and less significant than those of men. Moreover,

Greek theater imposed rigid gender stereotypes, and the actors frequently highlighted and exaggerated these roles in their performances. Male actors portrayed female personas using masks, costumes, and exaggerated gestures, depending on prejudices and caricatures. Women were reduced to predetermined roles as a result of this portrayal of them as emotional, illogical, and dependent individuals, which reinforced conventional ideas of femininity (Zeitlin, 1998). Nevertheless, in ancient Greek theater tragic parts were frequently played by female actors. The majority of the time, these characters were portrayed as being powerless and victims of the male characters' whims. Their tales focused on their relationships with males and illustrated the repercussions of breaking social conventions. This served to further promote the concept that women who departed from their prescribed duties met sad ends, deterring women from questioning conventional gender standards (Zeitlin, 1998). It is important to mention, that Greek theater praised heroic male characters that personified traits like bravery, sturdiness, and intelligence. While female characters have been limited to supporting roles, these characters frequently serve as the centerpiece of the story. As a consequence, Greek theater established gender stereotypes and the assumption that men are superior by praising these idealized male heroes (Zeitlin, 1998).

Jocelyn Crawley (2010) in her work *On gender and identity in three Shakespearean texts* gives insights on how gender was portrayed in Shakespearean plays, which frequently featured cross-dressing and gender disguise. Traditional gender roles were questioned in works like *Romeo and Juliet* and *Macbeth*, which featured women who broke social standards but eventually reinforced them and were held accountable for their acts. The study sheds light on how gender stereotypes were both challenged and reinforced in Elizabethan and Jacobean society by Shakespeare's plays. In *Romeo and Juliet*, by expressing her autonomy and selecting Romeo as her romantic partner, Juliet violates conventional expectations by refusing to comply with

her parents' wishes for an arranged marriage. Because of her defiance of patriarchal authority and her pursuit of love motivated by personal desire, Juliet demonstrates strength and independence of thought. However, by portraying her as a tragic heroine whose deeds have terrible consequences, the play ultimately reinforces gender norms by implying that women who defy social standards will be punished. Similar to this, Lady Macbeth rejects conventional gender roles in *Macbeth* by openly taking part in the plot to kill King Duncan — she exhibits traits of masculinity like ambition, cunning, and a drive for power. She is also ethically tainted as a result of her unnatural behaviors. Eventually, because of her desire, Lady Macbeth commits suicide, supporting the idea that women who cross social limits experience serious repercussions (Lejri, 2010).

Given these considerations, it is clear that plays ranging from Shakespearean tragedies to Greek theatre demonstrate how society and cultural standards affect gender and identity. While Greek plays frequently rigidly set gender roles, with women having smaller roles and being under the control of men, Shakespeare's works, however, question conventional gender conventions.

1.2.2. 20th century: breaking boundaries and challenging conventions. As playwrights started to push boundaries and contest gender stereotypes, the 20th century saw a huge shift in the way that gender was explored in theater. In this time period, influential playwrights who pushed the bounds of gender depiction on stage also emerged, as did modernist movements. They challenged prevailing gender conventions through their works, busted stereotypes, and opened the door for fresh viewpoints on gender identity and expression.

The theatrical environment underwent a new surge of experimentation and creativity thanks to modernist trends like expressionism and surrealism. Modernist

trends had a significant and revolutionary impact on how gender was portrayed in American drama of the 20th century. A drastic departure from conventional forms and storytelling, modernism ushered in a period of theatrical creativity and experimentation. During this time, important movements like surrealism, absurdism, and expressionism emerged, each of which made a distinct contribution to the study and representation of gender. Playwrights were able to explore the psychological aspects of gender in great detail thanks to expressionism's emphasis on the subjective and emotional experience. The emphasis on warped reality and inflated figures in this style created new ways to depict the social pressures and personal conflicts brought on by gender norms and stereotypes. With a strong emphasis on the unconscious and dream world, surrealism provided a framework for examining gender in more flexible and unconventional ways. By rejecting the strict gender binary that was in vogue at the time, the surrealists' use of symbolism and metaphor offered a rich and abstract way to express complicated notions about gender, identity, and societal conventions. By challenging the fundamental tenets of reality and human existence, including conventional gender conventions, absurdism pushed the envelope even farther. Conventional gender norms were subject to criticism and dismantling by absurdist theater, which was renowned for depicting a world without apparent purpose. Gender was portrayed in absurdist plays in a more unclear and flexible manner since the characters frequently eschewed traditional categorization (Scott, 2003, p. 167-169). All things considered, modernism had a revolutionary effect on gender in theater. It gave playwrights the opportunity to experiment with gender portrayal in more extreme ways by pushing them to reject traditional storytelling and character development. In many modernist plays, gender emerged as a major issue entwined with conversations about identity, power, and social institutions. This period of experimentation and pushing the boundaries prepared the way for postmodernism and modern gender debate as well as future theatrical investigations of gender. In their plays, playwrights like Anton Chekhov, Henrik Ibsen, and George Bernard Shaw questioned conventional gender roles by creating nuanced, multifaceted characters that defied social norms. The topic of gender inequality first came to light during the Age of Enlightenment, when it was proposed that women and men should share an intellectual equality. It underwent major development during the close of the nineteenth and beginning of the twentieth century, when a number of intellectuals and critics started to care about both individual freedom and social equality. Shaw participated in the movement of the time to denounce social injustice and advance equality, especially between sexes. For example, Shaw intentionally shows female characters as having economic independence while also giving women a variety of roles and responsibilities that are on par with those of male characters in his plays, particularly Mrs. Warren's Profession, Major Barbara, and Pygmalion (Hadfield, 2013). Henrik Ibsen's A Doll's House is also no exception. The author criticizes through his main characters and how they serve in the plays the established gender roles that both men and women must contend with in a culture that places a higher value on propriety and reputation than interpersonal relationships. A Doll's House highlights the limited status of women at the time of its creation as well as the issues brought on by a stark disparity in power between men and women (Insenga, 2022).

Another aspect is the feminist movement of the 1960s and 1970s, which produced a notable surge in feminist play. Women playwrights and theater groups aimed to challenge gender inequality and highlight women's voices during this time. Hanna Haydash (2004) in her work *Women's drama of the USA in the context of ideological and aesthetic quests of the American theater of the late 1970-90s* discusses the emergence of feminist criticism in the American women's drama of the 1960s. Feminist criticism highlighted the feminist tradition in the American theater and exposed patriarchal stereotypes in the portrayals of women by male playwrights. This encouraged women playwrights to portray female subjectivity from an internal

perspective. The author believes that "... feminist criticism has established itself as a special critical discourse in relation to women's theater in the United States (p. 48)." Feminist criticism has become a separate critical discourse on women's theater. Researchers of the 1980s analyzed the feminist dramaturgical model of the women's theater and discovered certain plot and genre features characteristic of the plays of the 1970s and 1990s. The main theme became the social and intellectual quests of a woman, in which the heroine overcomes female complexes, joins a female community and experiences spiritual unity with other female characters. According to H. Haydash (2004), "... models of liberal, radical, and partly materialistic projects became the theoretical justification for the creative searches of certain representatives of women's drama in the USA (p. 51)." Liberal feminism seeks to improve the position of women in existing socio-economic structures and challenges traditional gender roles. For example, Betty Friedan emphasizes the importance of women as individuals over their roles as wives and mothers. She criticizes the idealized image of a woman as the only housewife. However, new challenges emerged in the 1980s as women faced increased responsibilities both in the public sphere and at home (Гайдаш, 2004, p. 51-53). Radical cultural feminism, underpinned by the belief that patriarchy is the foundational organizational principle of societies, seeks a transformative shift in social relations to favor women's perspectives and experiences. This approach delves into the intricacies of power dynamics, advocating for alternative artistic expressions and an exploration of female textuality that deviates from male-dominated narratives. Central to this discourse is the analysis of the female body's portrayal as an object of male desire, especially under the scrutiny of the male gaze in art and theater. The historical predominance of middle-class, white, heterosexual men as the primary audience in North American theatrical performances has influenced this dynamic significantly. Such a demographic trend has led to male audience members predominantly identifying with male characters, while female

actors and viewers have often been relegated to passive and marginalized roles. As noted by H. Haydash (2004), this phenomenon extends to women in theater, who face objectification both from the characters within the story and the audience, further cementing the dominance of the male perspective in theatrical settings (p. 55). Gynocriticism, emerging as a critical framework within radical feminism, shifts the focus to women writers. It introduces analytical methods distinct from male-centric approaches, exploring themes like family life, pregnancy, and sisterhood, which have traditionally been underrepresented or portrayed through a male lens. This theoretical approach seeks to elevate the female voice in literature, examining how women authors articulate their experiences and perspectives. Materialist feminism offers another dimension, examining women's labor, the undervaluation of domestic work, and the dynamics of gender relations within a capitalist framework. This perspective underscores the economic and material conditions that shape women's experiences and their representation in literature and art (Γαйдаш, 2004, p. 55).

In the realm of American drama, women playwrights of the 20th century have endeavored to continue and evolve the discourse of literary feminism. Their plays often intertwine themes of love, sexuality, freedom, and identity, emphasizing the quest for a harmonious coexistence of male and female perspectives. Feminist literary criticism plays a crucial role in recognizing and articulating these unique experiences and representational strategies. Through a detailed analysis of the works of American women playwrights, one can discern patterns and themes that resonate with feminist ideologies within a multicultural context. These works not only reflect the struggles and aspirations of women but also contribute to a broader understanding of the diverse experiences that constitute the female identity in modern society. In summary, the exploration of radical cultural feminism, gynocriticism, and materialist feminism in American women's drama reveals a rich tapestry of female experiences and perspectives. These theoretical approaches provide valuable insights into how gender

dynamics are portrayed in literature and theater, offering a more nuanced understanding of the female experience in a historically male-dominated cultural landscape.

In the second half of the 20th century playwrights continued to push the limits of gender depiction by challenging stereotypes and embracing gender flexibility. Gender is a social construct that can be altered and understood, and this was becoming increasingly apparent throughout this time. Playwrights now have more opportunities to examine gender in more complex and varied ways as a result of this awareness. They started presenting audiences with many perspectives and stories that explored the complexities of human identity and went beyond conventional gender binary notions. By offering audiences alternate viewpoints and narratives that delved into the complexity of human identity, playwrights aimed to challenge and dismantle conventional concepts of gender. For instance, A Streetcar Named Desire by Tennessee Williams was written in this era of gender strife and struggle. Williams has captured brilliantly and quite meticulously the struggles of many groups within a rising society, including the tensions between the upper and lower classes and the differences between men and women. His piece highlights the negative impacts of social class boundaries on both individuals and society as a whole, rather than offering a solution to them (Iftimie, 2018). Samuel Beckett's Waiting for Godot is another significant drama that broke accepted gender norms. By including characters that are genderless or androgynous in this absurdist drama, Beckett challenges the idea that gender is crucial for determining human experiences (Wright, 2016). These plays, along with others from the second half of the 20th century, provide as examples of how gender fluidity is becoming more accepted and explored in theater. Playwrights sought to challenge societal norms and reshape gender roles by creating characters who embraced their fluid identities and disregarded gender limits. These

playwrights hoped to increase the audience's comprehension of gender as a nuanced and multifaceted component of human existence through their works.

The American theater was greatly influenced by the feminist movement, which gained prominence in the middle of the 20th century. The number of female playwrights and characters increased, and plays frequently highlighted the experiences, hardships, and victories of women. This change helped redefine female characters as nuanced, multifaceted people, departing from the conventional, frequently one-dimensional representations of women while simultaneously giving women's voices a forum.

Furthermore, the intersectionality of gender with other aspects of identity, such as race, class, and sexuality, began to be more thoroughly explored. According to Jean Ait Belkhir and Bernice McNair Barnett (2001), "... in the 1990s, academic disciplines and the multicultural movement are developing the "integration of race, gender, and class scholarship with traditional disciplines (e.g., sociology, mathematics) and in interdisciplinary disciplines" (e.g., women's, racial/ethnic and working-class studies)" (p. 159). Playwrights began to recognize and portray the varied and complex experiences of people, understanding that gender identity is not a standalone concept but is instead entwined with a multitude of other social and cultural elements.

These patterns persisted as the twenty-first century got underway, with playwrights showing even greater courage in their examination of gender. More complex and varied gender portrayals started to appear on stage as a result of society's growing acceptance and awareness of transgender and non-binary identities.

In summary, there was a major shift in the representation of gender in American theater from the late 20th to the early 21st centuries. This historical period saw a significant contribution from playwrights who challenged and undermined gender stereotypes, opening the door for more inclusive and varied depictions of the human

condition. This time period paved the way for modern theater, where gender exploration is still a vital and dynamic component of narrative.

LGBTQ+ theater became an important contributor in the later half of the 20th century, giving queer voices and narratives a stage on which to question societal expectations and reflect light on the wide range of experiences of the LGBTQ+ community. The emergence of this movement was greatly aided by playwrights like as Tony Kushner, Mart Crowley, and Harvey Fierstein who tackled issues of sexuality, gender identity, and the LGBTQ+ experience in their works. Tony Kushner is a well-known dramatist who has had a significant influence on LGBTQ+ theater. His groundbreaking drama Angels in America was acknowledged as a classic in the 1990s. Kushner digs into difficult issues of love, loss, identity, and the quest for acceptance through its examination of the AIDS crisis and its effects on the LGBTQ+ community. In addition to addressing the difficulties homosexual men encountered during the pandemic, Angels in America also looks at how race, religion, and sexuality interact. Characters in the play, like Prior Walter and Belize, represent a variety of LGBTQ+ experiences and provide a complex portrait of gay identity (Aker, 2015). The Boys in the Band by Mart Crowley is another important piece of LGBTQ+ theater. The play, which was first performed in 1968, gives an honest and realistic representation of the lives and relationships of gay men at an era of little societal recognition and acceptance. By portraying LGBT individuals in an authentic and nuanced way, Crowley's play challenged the prevailing preconceptions and stereotypes of the time. In a world where LGBT people are frequently marginalized, The Boys in the Band examines issues of self-acceptance, internalized homophobia, and the search for genuine connection (Pereira, 2021). The plays by the well-known writer Harvey Fierstein frequently explore queer experiences and the intersections of gender and sexuality. Arnold Beckoff, a gay Jewish drag performer, is portrayed in his play Torch Song Trilogy as he negotiates relationships, familial dynamics, and societal discrimination. The work of Fierstein challenges heteronormative assumptions and sheds attention on the obstacles and victories faced by LGBT people as they seek love and acceptance (Hall, 1998). These writers, along with numerous others in the LGBTQ+ theater movement, challenged conventional standards and promoted a greater awareness of the range of gender presentations through their works. They addressed topics like coming out, discrimination, love, and resiliency in their plays as they examined the complexities of LGBT experiences. These playwrights contributed to the dismantling of preconceptions, the removal of obstacles, and the encouragement of empathy and understanding among audiences by providing the LGBTQ+ community a voice.

A radical deconstruction of conventional gender categories and a questioning of the fixed nature of gender identities were introduced into theater during the postmodernist era. This has led playwrights such as Sarah Kane, Suzan-Lori Parks, and Tony Harrison pushed the boundaries of theatrical form and content, challenging societal norms and exploring themes of sexuality, power dynamics, and the intersections of gender with race and class. Provocative and powerful writer Sarah Kane in her plays tackled issues of gender and power. By illustrating a power dynamic between a man and a woman in a hotel room in her play *Blasted*, Kane questions conventional ideas of gender roles. Kane subverts conventional gender dynamics by using vivid and violent imagery, showing the ways in which power may be misused in relationships. She goes beyond simple binary distinctions to examine the nuanced relationship between vulnerability and power (Dluback, 2008). In her play Topdog/Underdog, Suzan-Lori Parks explores issues of masculinity, fraternity, and identity. The two African American brothers Lincoln and Booth, the play's main characters, must negotiate a complicated relationship and deal with cultural expectations of manhood. Parks explores the impact of race, class, and history on the characters' experiences of gender and questions the idea of fixed gender norms. Parks

encourages the audience to query and reevaluate preconceived concepts of gender and identity through her unusual narrative structure and poetic vocabulary (O'Gorman, 2014). Likewise, the intersections of gender, class, and race were investigated by British dramatist Tony Harrison. Harrison transforms a classical Greek play into *The Trackers of Oxyrhynchus*, adding modern elements that question conventional gender and power dynamics. Harrison creates a forum for discussion and reflection about gender roles and societal systems by challenging the assumptions of the original text (Parkyn, 2022). In addition to challenging traditional notions of gender, the deconstruction of gender in theater during the postmodernist era spurred a more comprehensive reevaluation of societal structures. These pieces inspired viewers to critically assess their own gendered presumptions and biases and to embrace a more open-ended and fluid conception of identity. As writers and other artists continue to investigate and question conventional gender storylines and work toward a more inclusive and varied theatrical landscape, the influence of these plays is still felt in modern theater.

1.2.3. Contemporary perspectives: intersectionality and inclusivity. The current focus on intersectionality and inclusivity in playwriting marks a significant change in how gender is portrayed, taking into account the complex nature of identity. Playwrights like Lynn Nottage, Young Jean Lee, and Quiara Alegría Hudes have played a key role in reshaping the theatrical landscape by bringing marginalized voices and underrepresented stories to the forefront and exploring gender alongside other intersecting identities. Through their works, these playwrights challenge stereotypes and provide new perspectives on gender dynamics in modern society.

Nottage's works delve into the complex intersections of race, class, and gender, offering a multifaceted exploration of identity and belonging, often centering around the experiences of African and African American women, portraying a nuanced exploration of gender dynamics intertwined with racial and socio-economic issues. Her notable plays include *Intimate Apparel*, which delves into the life of a young black seamstress in early 20th-century New York, *Ruined*, which dramatizes the plight of Congolese women surviving civil war (Muhi, 2019), and *Sweat*, which examines the unraveling of lives when industrial jobs disappear (Phillips, 2022).

Known for her experimental approach, Young Jean Lee challenges conventional narratives surrounding race and identity. In *The Shipment*, she subverts traditional gender representations and scrutinize societal expectations, particularly those related to race, gender, and power dynamics (Reid, 2018). Other works like *LEAR* and *Straight White Men* further demonstrate Lee's ability to tackle societal norms and expectations from different angles, inviting audiences to reflect on entrenched stereotypes and biases (Kong, 2021).

Plays by Quiara Alegría Hudes, such as *Water by the Spoonful* and *In the Heights*, generally speaking, explore the experiences of the Latino population at the intersection of gender and cultural identity. While navigating the difficulties of gender roles in the setting of a close-knit community, her stories examine how cultural background and financial circumstances impact identity. Hudes provides a sophisticated grasp of the complex nature of identity by fusing gender with more general social issues (Anghel, 2021).

On the whole, the works of these playwrights exemplify the broader trend of exploring intersectionality and inclusivity in contemporary playwriting, enriching the discourse on gender dynamics and other intersecting identities in the modern drama landscape. Through their diverse narratives, they contribute to a more nuanced and inclusive representation of gender experiences in contemporary society.

1.3 Analysis of existing theoretical approaches to gender drama

1.3.1 Feminist drama. A significant theoretical and creative method that actively analyzes and brings gender concerns and issues to the stage is feminist dramaturgy. In addition to presenting women's viewpoints and giving them a voice, it hopes to improve people's perceptions about gender inequity and stereotypes. In the 1980s and 1990s, feminist theory engaged in a productive debate about moving beyond phallogocentric thinking. In this period, Judith Butler's Gender Trouble (2006), a feminist text, became popular. In a post-substructuralist way it rereads the thoughts of Simone de Beauvoir, and other French specialists. The book proposes to create a new feminist and gender critique through critical reading and rereading certain authors and concepts. It delves into the subject of feminism and touches on aspects such as examining femininity, sexual and gender identity, the basics about sex, gender etc. According to Solomiya Pavlychko (2002), "... feminist theory after Simone de Beauvoir also assumed that there is a certain identity expressed in the category "woman" (p. 221)." This woman — initiates the feminist interests as well as the goals of the discourse, and also creates the subject on whose behalf political representation takes place. In this sense, feminist discourse is involved in the production of language for the representation of women. At a certain stage of intellectual maturity, feminist theory, which was based on the ideas of Michel Foucault and Jacques Lacan, set a logical goal not just to investigate how to present a woman more fully in language and politics, but to try to understand how the subject of feminism is produced and limited (Павличко, 2002, p. 221-222).

The portrayal of diverse and multifaceted female characters is one of the key components of feminist dramaturgy. Feminist playwrights provide characters that represent the variety of women's life circumstances, experiences, and aspirations rather than being constrained to traditional roles or views about women. They show that women are capable of being powerful, autonomous, cognitively advanced, and resistant to societal and political constraints. Moreover, the sexuality and sexual attraction to power concerns are brought up by feminist drama works. It highlights the difficulties and problems, such as abuse, dominance, and prejudice, that women encounter in the realm of sexuality. Feminist playwrights use the theatre to elicit an emotional reaction, raise awareness of these issues, and advance legislative and societal shifts. An important aspect of feminist drama is also the analysis and criticism of gender stereotypes and roles. Feminist playwrights actively explore and ridicule existing stereotypes, as well as offer alternative ideas about gender. They show that gender identity is not static and limited, but rather a social construct that can and should be rethought and revised. Feminist dramaturgy also includes the exploration and documentation of women's theatrical heritage and history. It is designed to restore and preserve the historical memory of women who have made a significant contribution to theatrical art, but were often forgotten or neglected in their work. Feminist playwrights conduct research, write plays, and create works that restore lost stories and help celebrate and recognize women's achievements in the theatre (Barriteau, 2000).

Modern American drama uses feminist drama extensively to spark discussion, elicit an emotional reaction, and encourage social change. It advocates for gender equality, combats it, and presents fresh viewpoints on stage. Women are given the ability to express their voices, their difficulties, and their stories through feminist dramaturgy, which helps to create a society that is fairer and more inclusive.

1.3.2 Theatrical studies of gender. The study of how gender influences the conception, development, staging, and interpretation of theatrical works is known as theatrical gender studies. Using this theoretical approach to the analysis of gender drama helps to explore the importance of gender in the theater and the influence of gender stereotypes, gender identity and gender relations on numerous aspects of theatrical art.

One of the main aspects considered in theatrical studies of gender is the staging and performativity of gender. Research on gender in theater focuses on how gender is created and presented on stage. They analyze how actors and actresses use their bodies, voices, gestures, and other aspects of expression to create gendered characters. It also explores how gender roles and expression of gender can be changed and deformed within the performativity of theatrical art. Theatrical studies of gender also focus on gender stereotypes and representations: these studies examine how gender stereotypes and representations are depicted in plays. Accordingly, it looks at how men and women are portrayed on stage, the roles that are assigned to them, and how this impacts how society perceives gender. This makes it easier to recognize and assess gender norms and inequities that may have their roots in theatrical culture. The portrayal of gender identities and experiences on stage is also the initial focus of studies of gender in the theater. They look at the presentation and interpretation of various gender identities as well as the ways that theatrical works can express and shed light on numerous facets of gender experience. To make room for gender-diverse perspectives and experiences, this is crucial. Another area of study in the field of gender in theater is feminist and lesbian playwriting, which actively investigates and produces works that advance feminist and lesbian viewpoints and narratives This enables significant concerns like sexism, gender inequity, and sexual orientation to be brought up on stage and encourage social dialogue (Butler, 2006).

In conclusion, gender studies in theater help us understand gender dynamics and identities in theater to a greater extent. It supports the elimination of gender stereotypes, brings attention to gender disparities, and makes room on stage for many gender viewpoints and narratives. This area of research is important for building a more inclusive and equal theater community.

1.3.3 Queer theater. Another significant artistic movement called queer theater aims to undermine and dismantle conventional ideas of gender, sexuality, and sexual orientation. Based on queer theory, it actively explores and represents the variety of gender identities while also igniting debates about normativity and prejudice against the LGBTQ+ population.

The primary objective of queer theater is to raise doubt on and dismantle heteronormative concepts of what is "normal" in terms of gender and sexuality. At the same time, it dispels gender, sexual orientation, and gender norms stereotypes, making room for a wide range of identities and expressions. Queer theater frequently is activist-oriented and fights against societal injustices that prejudice the LGBT+community. It employs theatre and the arts to bring up important topics, provide spaces for voices, and give visibility to groups that are typically marginalized or unseen. When performing, queer theater frequently pushes the bounds of gender and sexual norms. It investigates how gender is performed, how assumptions of roles are destroyed, and how new expressions and forms are developed. Additionally, it acknowledges and investigates how race, class, and other facets of identity overlap with gender and sexual identity. It draws attention to complex and multi-dimensional experiences of identity and includes a variety of voices and stories. Various forms and methods are presented by queer theater, such as productions, performances, installations, documentary theater, and more. It works actively with LGBTQ+ artists,

playwrights, and performers to develop and present its works, spanning many genres and styles (Nedelea, 2020).

The queer theater is crucial in fostering discourse, raising awareness, and dispelling gender and sexuality-related preconceptions and prejudices. It argues for social and political change in relation to LGBTQ+ rights and equality and offers different viewpoints and narratives.

1.3.4 Poststructuralism and deconstruction. Deconstruction and poststructuralism are two popular theoretical perspectives in studies of gender in drama. They are predicated on the notion that gender categories and identities are social constructs that appear in language and symbols.

First of all, deconstructivist and post-structuralist perspectives examine how language and symbols influence gender categories and representations. Initially, they look at how particular words, terms and images are linked to particular gender roles and ideals. The power and normativity that underlie gender constructions are being uncovered by researchers through analysis of linguistic constructs and symbolic representations.

Deconstruction, as a theoretical approach, challenges the traditional binaries and hierarchies inherent in language and text. It has been utilized to analyze gender dynamics in modern drama, specifically in the case of *Cloud Nine* by Caryl Churchill. Scholars argue that *Cloud Nine* combines Brechtian and deconstructive strategies in a dramatic form that subverts traditional representations of gender and sexuality (Harding, 1998). The play has been studied for its exploration of unstable subjects concerning gender and agency, illustrating how socially constructed gender norms can be deconstructed and examined critically (Whitaker, 2007).

The process of creating *Cloud Nine* involved extensive workshops focused on sexual politics, where actors and the director collaboratively explored various expressions of gender and sexual relations through improvisation. The play's characters and scenes were crafted to challenge conventional gender roles and sexual orientations by having men's parts played by women, and vice versa, along with straight roles played by gay actors, and vice versa. This practice provided a medium to test and deconstruct established gender assumptions (Mambrol, 2020b).

The deconstructive approach in analyzing *Cloud Nine* extends into examining the fluidity and multiplicity of gender identities, questioning the fixed and binary understanding of gender and sexual orientation. This aligns with the broader scope of Deconstruction which seeks to dismantle fixed meanings and structures, allowing for a nuanced, fluid exploration of themes and characters in drama.

Post-Structuralism emerged as a reaction to Structuralism, transcending the formulaic system of the latter by viewing literary works as an interconnected network of derived meanings (Everyword, 2022). Post-structuralism, which is frequently entwined with feminist theories, explores the complex relationship between gender and language in gender drama, highlighting the idea that gender is a linguistic construct (Mambrol, 2020a). This theoretical framework recognizes gender as a spectrum and provides opportunities to study it beyond binary categorizations. Sex and gender are viewed through this perspective as created phenomena, highlighting the body's technologization and commodification while simultaneously drawing attention to the social and political forces at work (Monro, 2008).

Within the broader scope, post-structuralism encourages a nuanced, critical examination of gender representations in drama, disentangling the complex interplay of language, power, and identity. This theoretical approach is vital for delving into the intricacies of gender dynamics and challenging established norms, thereby contributing significantly to the discourse on gender in modern drama.

1.3.5. Intersectionality. Kimberlé Crenshaw (1989) created the concept of intersectionality, which postulates that systems of oppression, dominance, or discrimination and people's social identities are inextricably linked and cannot be studied in isolation. This framework acknowledges that individuals have multiple facets to their identities, such as race, class, gender, sexuality, and more, which collectively impact their experiences and the discrimination or privilege they may face. Intersectionality is frequently employed in disciplines including feminist theory, sociology, and psychology and is crucial for comprehending the intricate and multidimensional nature of social inequality.

The concept of intersectionality recognizes that gender identities intersect with other social categories such as race, class, sexuality, etc. Exploring gender dramaturgy through the lens of intersectionality helps us understand the interconnectedness and interaction of various forms of discrimination and inequality. In the context of gender drama, this framework can provide a nuanced understanding of characters' experiences, transcending a monolithic analysis based solely on gender. This framework has become crucial in gender studies, suggesting that identities such as gender, race, sexuality, among others, intersect reflecting broader social structures of oppression and privilege like sexism and racism (Kelly et al., 2021). This perspective is pivotal for analyzing modern dramatic works that often navigate complex social landscapes marked by diverse identities and systemic oppressions.

Fences by August Wilson is a poignant example where Intersectionality can be applied to delve into the complex gender dynamics intertwined with racial and class issues. Set in the 1950s, the play encapsulates the life of an African-American family navigating societal expectations amidst the racial segregation era. Following this further, the objectification of women, shifting gender roles, especially within the

African-American community, and the repressive societal norms are evident in the narrative, portraying the multifaceted oppressions faced by the characters. Furthermore, while embracing their cultural heritage, African-Americans fight to discover a sense of identity and responsibility. This struggle can be examined via an intersectional lens to comprehend the convergent influences of race, gender, and class on the lives of the characters (Sayni, 2017).

Subsequently, the analysis of *Fences* under the lens of intersectionality can shed light on how gender dynamics are intertwined with other social categorizations, enriching the understanding of characters' experiences and societal norms depicted in the drama. Through this framework, scholars can explore the complex, multi-dimensional nature of gender representation in modern American drama, thereby contributing to a more comprehensive discourse on gender dynamics within this literary domain.

To analyze gender dramaturgy in contemporary theatrical works, intersectionality as a framework is in fact essential. Examining how different social categories like as race, class, and sexuality intersect with gender enables a more thorough understanding of characters and their experiences. This method recognizes the various aspects of identity that have an impact on a person's life and moves beyond a gender-focused perspective. It is especially pertinent to comprehending modern plays that both reflect and critique the nuanced social realities characterized by the intersection of privilege and oppression.

1.4 Gender themes and motifs in modern American plays

The terrain of contemporary American theater captures the multitude of dimensions of the human experience while reflecting the changing socio-cultural dynamics. Gender appears as a critical lens among the different theme studies through which the intricacies of interpersonal and societal interactions are scrutinized and depicted. Contemporary American plays depictions of gender roles, identities, and relationships do more than merely reflect our culture. They raise doubts and present arguments against the gender norms and assumptions that are widely accepted. Examining the gendered facets of contemporary American theater reveals a vibrant patchwork of themes and ideas that individually delve into the various facets of our gendered lives.

Examining the gender themes and motifs in modern American plays opens a window to understanding how our views on gender relations are changing, how traditional gender roles are being reshaped, and how the rigid lines of gender binaries are being questioned. This voyage pulls us into a bigger conversation about the social, political, and cultural discussions around gender that impact and are influenced by these dramatic works, going beyond simply examining how gender is portrayed on stage.

1.4.1. Identification and analysis of key gender themes and motifs in contemporary American drama. The realm of contemporary American drama offers a rich and diverse exploration of gender themes and motifs. As modern society grapples with evolving gender identities and relations, the dramatic stage becomes a significant space to reflect, critique, and challenge traditional gender norms. This section aims to identify and analyze key gender themes and motifs prevalent in contemporary American drama, with a focus on works that encapsulate the gendered narrative intricacies and theoretical explorations pertinent to this discourse.

One of the primary themes is gender identity and expression. A large number of plays engage with ongoing gender discourse, encouraging audiences to rethink traditional binaries and embrace a more nuanced and inclusive view of identity. Understanding the problem of gender identity and expression in American plays requires looking closely at the representation of transgender characters and the way society views nonconformity. In *Becoming Nicole* by Amy Ellis Nutt, for example, a critical scene depicts a conversation among children about a transgender girl, Nicole. One child's acknowledgment of Nicole's gender identity without prejudice reflects a shift towards acceptance and understanding of transgender individuals in society. This exchange underscores the evolving perspectives on gender identity and the potential of contemporary plays to reflect and influence societal attitudes towards gender expression. This allows us to conclude that contemporary works reflect, critique, and reshape societal understandings of gender. Apart from the previously mentioned examples, Doug Wright's play named I am My Own Wife presents a challenge to conventional ideas of gender identity by following the story of a transsexual lady named Charlotte von Mahlsdorf as she endures life under both Communist and Nazi rule. The play delves into the complexities of gender expression and societal acceptance, providing a window into the lived experiences of transgender individuals in historical and political turmoil (Highberg, 2009).

Intersectionality is a popular theme in modern American plays, examining the ways in which racial, gendered, class, and sexual orientation interact to influence people's experiences in society. *Sweat* by Lynn Nottage demonstrates this perfectly: the play explores the intersections of gender, race, and class within a community facing economic hardship. Through the lens of intersectionality, the narrative unveils the compounding challenges faced by individuals at these societal crossroads (Fişek, 2019). *The Inheritance* by Matthew Lopez, two-part play, intricately weaves together the lives of several gay men in contemporary New York, spanning generations. It's a

homage to E.M. Forster's *Howards End* and explores themes of love, loss, and legacy within the gay community. The Inheritance addresses a variety of subjects, such as the relationship between the LGBT experience and one's financial situation, the AIDS pandemic and its enduring consequences on the gay community, and the longing for family relationships in a society where these relationships are often strained (Carbajal, 2021). In each of these plays, the theme of intersectionality is not just a backdrop but a vital component of the narrative, driving the characters' development and the plot's progression. The plays use personal stories to highlight broader social issues, making the abstract idea of intersecting identities tangible and emotionally resonant. They encourage a deeper awareness of how various strands of identity interact with systems of power and oppression by challenging viewers to think about the intricate web of factors that contribute to one's identity and societal status.

The theme of gender roles and domesticity has long been a major theme in drama, reflecting society's changing views on the family unit, gender expectations and the division of labor within the home. Contemporary American plays have continued to explore this theme, often challenging and deconstructing traditional notions. *The Humans* by Stephen Karam intricately portrays a family dynamic where each member navigates personal and shared crises. The character of Aimee, a lesbian dealing with a breakup and health issues, confronts the expectation of settling down into a traditional family structure. Meanwhile, her sister Brigid is cohabiting with her boyfriend, embodying a more modern approach to relationships and living arrangements. Their mother, Deirdre, represents a more traditional view, highlighting the generational shift in gender roles and expectations within the family structure. Karam's play presents a slice-of-life portrait of a family during Thanksgiving dinner, peeling back layers of intergenerational relationships and expectations. It looks at the domestic roles assumed by different family members, the strain of maintaining traditional familial structures in the face of modern stresses, and the gendered expectations that come

with them (Başer Özcan, 2023). *August: Osage County* by Tracy Letts also allows us to consider this aspect. Centering on a dysfunctional Oklahoma family, this play portrays the collapse of traditional domestic roles through the lens of family trauma and secrets. Violet, the drug-addicted matriarch, subverts the nurturing mother role, while her daughters, each struggling with their own demons, reflect on their mother's influence and the expectations of domesticity and femininity that have been thrust upon them. The play is a powerful portrayal of how dysfunction within a family can become a microcosm of the breakdown of traditional gender roles in a rapidly changing society (Bulgozdi, 2016). All of these plays use the home as a testing ground for more general social themes. The transition from inflexible domestic roles to a more flexible interpretation of gender and family structures is reflected in them, highlighting the conflict that results when individual preferences collide with norms.

The landscape of contemporary American drama serves as a dynamic canvas where the vibrant and diverse expressions of queerness and non-normative sexualities are richly painted. As society's understanding of identity evolves, the stage has become a pivotal space for exploring the complexities of sexuality and gender beyond the conventional binaries. This body of work actively contributes to the reinvention of LGBTQ+ narratives and mirrors the profound shifts in public attitudes toward them, pushing viewers to see and interact with the breadth of human experience. Which seems to confirm the idea that the emergence of queer themes in theater is not merely a reflection of a growing social acceptance but also an act of reclaiming and narrating the stories that have long been marginalized or silenced. As mentioned before, *The Inheritance* by Matthew Lopez focuses on a group of gay men in New York City across generations. It delves into the AIDS crisis' aftereffects, the quest for belonging and identity, and the significance of narrative in the LGBT experience. In a culture that has regularly ostracized them, the play examines the ways in which gay men try to create their own families and stories. It serves as a memorial to the struggles and

successes faced by the LGBT community (Carbajal, 2021). Examining the intersections between queerness and non-normative sexualities and other identification characteristics like race, class, and gender is made easier by the diversity of American plays. They celebrate the diversity of gay identities and experiences while simultaneously bringing attention to the challenges encountered by LGBT people in various historical and social situations. By means of their tales, these dramas provide insights into the multiplicity of queer experiences, urging viewers to look past heteronormative stories and acknowledge the legitimacy of sexual identities.

The motif of gendered violence and exploitation is a poignant and distressing theme that contemporary American drama often grapples with, providing commentary on the systemic and interpersonal issues that perpetuate such violence. For instance, set in the war-torn Democratic Republic of Congo, Ruined by Lynn Nottage is a harrowing portrayal of the plight of women in a land ravaged by conflict. The play focuses on a bar and brothel run by Mama Nadi, who protects and profits from women who have been brutalized by the war. Ruined, the play's title itself, alludes to the psychological and physical wounds these women have endured, and it compels the audience to confront the horrifying gender-based violence that is employed as a weapon of war (Muhi, 2019). Blasted, Sarah Kane's debut play, explores violence viscerally on both a personal and societal level. The drama, which is set in a hotel room in Leeds, starts with an abusive relationship before turning into a parable about the horrors of war. The violence in *Blasted* is gendered in its nature, reflecting on how women's bodies are often battlegrounds for men's wars, both literally and figuratively (Biroğlu, 2019). How I Learned to Drive by Paula Vogel, Pulitzer Prizewinning play, uses the metaphor of driving to explore a young woman's sexual grooming and abuse by her uncle. This nuanced story explores memory, deception, and the ways in which abuse can be confused with ideas of love and mentorship. It also highlights the varied and frequently unsettling ways that gendered violence can appear (Herren, 2010). These examples present gendered violence and exploitation not as isolated incidents but as systemic problems deeply rooted in societal structures. Plays also ask the audience to consider the attitudes and social standards that support this kind of violence — not only to challenge them to sympathize with the characters' pain. In particular, the stories typically don't offer easy solutions; instead, they show the difficult and painful process of surviving and, occasionally, gaining power. This creates a striking image of the fortitude needed to traverse a society in which gendered violence is still a constant threat.

Each and every one of these motif- and theme-driven analyses offers a sophisticated perspective on the various ways that modern American drama negotiates the intricate terrain of gender. These plays provide lenses through which to view gender discourse in modern drama, reflecting a broader societal engagement with gender dynamics and its numerous dimensions in conversation today.

1.4.2. The role of gender in the creation and development of characters. Gender has a profound influence on the creation and development of literary characters, serving as a fundamental axis around which their identities, experiences, and narratives revolve. In contemporary literature, and specifically in drama, characters are often crafted to reflect, challenge, or complicate traditional gender norms and roles, making gender not just a characteristic of a character but a dynamic element of the story.

Characters' identities and motivations within narratives are often shaped by their gender. The way characters approach conflict, interpersonal relationships, and personal growth can be deeply intertwined with their gender identity. Historically, female characters, for instance, were often confined to certain archetypes — the

nurturing mother, the innocent maiden, the seductress — but contemporary narratives are dismantling these tropes to offer more complex representations.

Several theoretical frameworks are helpful for analyzing how gender affects literary characters. To begin with, *feminist criticism* scrutinizes gender roles portrayed in literature and aims to expose biases and assumptions about gender. It questions the portrayal of women as secondary or stereotypical characters, advocating for depth and agency in female characterizations (Spivak, 1998). In turn, fixed gender identities are questioned by *queer theory*, which is led by academics like Judith Butler. According to this theory, gender is performative — it is an act that is repeated until it takes on the appearance of substance. This means that characters in literature can both embody and resist specific gender roles, providing a more flexible and non-binary understanding of gender. On the other hand, building on the work of Butler, gender performativity suggests that literary characters can be seen as actors in their own narratives, performing gender according to societal scripts but also capable of improvisation, thus challenging and changing those scripts (Ton, 2018). In the same way, psychoanalytic theory uses Freudian and Lacanian psychoanalysis to explore the unconscious forces shaping a character's gender identity, often reflected in their relationships and actions within the story (Bell, 2018). In addition to all the above, understanding how gender overlaps with other social categories like race, class, and sexuality is essential. This concept was coined by Kimberlé Crenshaw and is known as intersectionality. Characters are not solely defined by their gender but by overlapping systems of discrimination or disadvantage (Warner, 2018).

Applying these frameworks to character analysis involves considering how a character's gender influences their choices and the constraints they face, the ways a narrative reinforces or subverts gender stereotypes, and the interplay between a character's internal gender identity and external societal expectations. The language and dialogue are also pivotal in expressing gendered experiences. For example,

characters such as Nora from Henrik Ibsen's *A Doll's House* can be reexamined through these lenses. Initially portrayed within the confines of 19th-century gender roles, Nora's quest for independence can be seen as an early feminist narrative, while modern adaptations might apply queer theory to explore the fluidity of her identity beyond traditional roles (Tayeng, 2017).

To summarize, gender greatly influences the conception, perception, and interaction of literary characters. The utilization of several theoretical frameworks facilitates an enhanced comprehension of gender as a narrative force, emphasizing its significant consequences for character development and storytelling in the context of modern play.

Conclusions to Chapter One

In the first chapter the dynamic relationship between gender and playwriting in American theater is thoroughly explored. The chapter highlights the significant influence of gender on the art form by examining it from historical viewpoints to modern methodologies. Important deductions from this chapter consist of:

- gender is understood as a cultural and social construct rather than just a biological distinction. This perspective allows for a more nuanced understanding of masculinity and femininity within the artistic realm;
- gender is a concept that is always changing, and modern art both reflects and contributes to this dynamic process. This development promotes a more inclusive and wide understanding of gender in the art field as well as in society at large;
- this historical summary demonstrates the progressive transition from conventional, binary gender representations to more nuanced and multidimensional ones, which correspond with societal shifts over time. Because male playwrights and actors dominated ancient Greek theater, masculine ideas affected how women were portrayed. In addition to promoting male dominance, this practice ignored the experiences and opinions of women. Shakespeare's plays pioneered a more sophisticated method of representing gender. Shakespeare challenged conventional gender roles by utilizing gender disguise and cross-dressing, yet in the end, these plays frequently upheld social standards;
- the emergence of gender studies and feminist dramaturgy in theater emphasizes the vital role that these viewpoints play in questioning conventional gender conventions. Gender studies have expanded our knowledge of how gender is produced and portrayed on stage, while feminist theater has been essential in elevating the experiences and voices of women;

- theoretical frameworks like poststructuralism and deconstruction have been instrumental in dissecting and challenging established gender norms in drama. These perspectives have enabled a deeper understanding of gender as a social construct, emphasizing the fluidity and complexity of gender identities;
- poststructuralist and deconstructionist theoretical frameworks have been crucial in analyzing and questioning long-standing gender standards in theater. With an emphasis on the flexibility and variety of gender identities, these viewpoints have made it possible to see gender as a social construct on a deeper level;
- by recognizing the intersections between gender and other social categories like race, class, and sexual orientation, the concept of intersectionality has improved the conversation on gender in drama. This method has given us a more comprehensive grasp of the experiences of the characters and of society norms;
- with its opposition to heteronormative notions and support of the representation of many gender identities and sexual orientations, queer theater has become a powerful force in the world. It has been instrumental in broadening the span of narratives and promoting inclusion in American playwriting.

The first chapter gives a detailed discussion of how gender has impacted as well as shaped American playwrighting. It draws attention to how gender representation in theater has continued to change throughout time, highlighting the value of a variety of viewpoints and methods for enhancing the artistic and cultural landscape. American theater is a reflection of and a contributor to the larger conversation in society about identity, diversity, and inclusivity as it develops.

CHAPTER 2

EXPLORING GENDER DIMENSIONS IN CONTEMPORARY AMERICAN DRAMA

2.1 Challenging traditional gender roles and femininity

The gender conversation in modern American theater has gradually evolved from being limited to representation to a deeper analysis of roles and conventions. This section explores how female characters in modern American drama are nuancedly portrayed as they challenge and reinterpret traditional gender norms. The selected plays — Lucas Hnath's *A Doll's House, Part 2*, a play that acts as a link between traditional and modern views on women's autonomy; Alice Birch's *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again*, that defies conventional expectations of femininity head-on, rendering it a daring illustration of feminist theater; and Clare Barron's *Dance Nation*, that depicts the intricacies of growing up feminine in the contemporary world through a detailed examination of the experiences of young ladies — collectively offer a compelling exploration of femininity in modern society. These narratives question how women are typically portrayed and offer a critical analysis of the demands society places on them.

First of all, Lucas Hnath's *A Doll's House, Part 2* offers a bold continuation of Henrik Ibsen's classic, delving into the evolution of gender roles since Nora's dramatic exit in the original play. Set 15 years after Nora leaves her husband and children, Hnath's sequel confronts the aftermath of her unprecedented decision — a move that defied the rigid gender norms of her time.

Nora's return home following exile for many years signifies a woman's triumph over traditional feminine confinements: specifically, the way her character shows different views around feminism. Her return is used by Hnath to assess the implications of her actions to herself and those that she left behind.

The play becomes a battleground of ideas, with characters representing various viewpoints on gender, marriage, and societal expectations. Nora's daughter Emma demonstrates a very traditional point of view: "I want to be held. I want to be possessed. I want to be somebody's something. I can see you cringe when I say what I'm saying. But that's about you, and it's not about me, and I'm telling you what I want, and you may want something different for yourself, but don't make my wants about your wants" (Hnath, 2017), while the protagonist of the story has completely opposite thoughts: "Yes, it's mostly about me and about how I no longer see a reason for marriage [...] also I think that women who are not happy in their marriages should refuse to honor the contract and leave" (Hnath, 2017). Through her interactions with her family, particularly her daughter Emma, who has grown up without her, Nora offers a multigenerational viewpoint on the reality and expectations of being a woman. Hnath skillfully uses these interactions to dissect the progress or lack thereof — in societal attitudes towards women's roles, both in the domestic sphere and beyond. The spectator is prompted to reflect on how far society has really progressed in terms of gender equality and autonomy by the discourse that Nora and the other characters have, delving deeply into the nuances of gender dynamics.

In A Doll's House, Part 2, the viewer sees a conflict between Nora's newfound maturity and the traditional environment she returns to. The play deftly demonstrates how, despite changes in the external environment, underlying societal constraints and expectations around gender roles continue to exist: "I would do it myself but I know you know that you and I, a man and a woman in the eyes of the law do not have equal rights to a divorce" (Hnath, 2017); "It's out of kindness that I'm asking you to file for

the divorce and not me. It's easier for a man, the courts don't care about the reason, but for a woman to do it, the law asks me to prove that I deserve the divorce, and in order to deserve the divorce I have to make you look really bad — I have to ruin you your reputation — in public record — I have to — I have to — Do you want that?" (Hnath, 2017). By extending Ibsen's story into a modern context in A Doll's House, Part 2, Hnath explores and challenges the advancements made in gender roles and conventions. The play serves as a moving commentary on the continuous fight for gender equality, highlighting both the achievements and the obstacles that still need to be overcome.

Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again challenges the audience to face and reevaluate their previous views about gender roles by dismantling the patriarchal ideals of femininity piece by piece. Birch creates a world where the traditional narrative of femininity is shattered through a collection of disconnected short stories, challenging everything from language to social norms, professional dynamics, and personal connections. Here, we will unravel how Birch's play reconstructs femininity through various aspects. Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again uses language, structure, and narrative to challenge the audience's understanding of gender roles. We can observe how the play defies conventional gender roles in its inventive treatment of speech and scenes, and how all of these components work together to create a fresh conversation about femininity in modern theater.

First of all, every short story in *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again* addresses several facets of womanhood as prescribed by cultural standards. Birch's dialogue is incisive, frequently comical, and always thought-provoking, with the intention of upsetting and challenging the listener. One scenario that tackles workplace dynamics, for example, flips the concept of sexual harassment on its head by emphasizing the frequently unsaid power dynamics at work. Birch calls for a proactive reconsideration of the roles that women are supposed to play, going beyond merely offering criticism. The

dialogue between Birch's characters, who are usually a man and a woman in a professional environment, seems to be about ordinary work-related topics at first glance. But as the conversation continues, it becomes clear that gendered power relations are heavily present. The female character challenges this authority with her reactions and demeanor, whereas the male character frequently exemplifies the typical authoritative role: "— We've put vending machines in the corridors.

- I don't care.
- We've put vending machines in and we're building a gym in the basement.
- I don't want those things.
- You're being very obtuse.
- I'm being very clear" (Birch, 2016).

Birch expertly subverts the expected submissive role of the female character. Instead of accepting the male character's authority, the female character questions and undermines it. We can observe it, for example, in following dialogue: "— *Are you pregnant?*

- Do I look pregnant?
- I'd believe you if you said you were. You don't look not pregnant.
- I'm not pregnant.
- Are you trying to get pregnant?
- That's not really any of your business" (Birch, 2016). This reversal is not just a challenge to the individual character but a broader statement against the patriarchal norms that permeate professional environments.

In addition, Birch use words in this specific work in a really fascinating way. The dialogue is designed to break up the normal flow of discussion; this is usually accomplished by non sequiturs, interruptions, or outright refusals to participate in the way that is expected of them. Beyond merely being a stylistic decision, this language

choice highlights the need to reconsider and question the manner in which gender norms are propagated and enforced in the workplace.

She mentioned another important theme in the play — it refers to the fight for physical independence. Birch talks about issues related to female nudity, informed consent, and reproductive autonomy in her literary work. For instance, in Revolutionize the body act, female character describes women's body fate is to "... lie down and become available. Constantly. Want to be entered. Constantly. It cannot be an invasion, if you want it. They cannot invade if you want it. Open your legs and throw your dress over your head, pull your knickers down and want it and they can invade you no longer. Get wet" (Birch, 2016). However, what follows is a daring reflection on consent, in which the act of choosing subverts the conventional power dynamics of sexual interactions and instead becomes an act of empowerment: "This body this land is unattackable, unprotected, unconquerable, unclaimable, no different from air around it or bodies coming in because there is no in to come into, you cannot overpower it because I have given it, you cannot rape it because I choose it, you cannot take because I give it and because I choose it, I choose it, I choose it. Constantly. This World Can Never Attack Me Again. Because I Choose it. Over and Again and Again and Over" (Birch, 2016). Here, "...this world can never attack me again..." is a statement that rejects victimization. It's an affirmation of fortitude and strength, implying that the speaker's sense of self and independence will not be undermined, not even in the face of possible persecution or violence. This viewpoint turns the story from one of helplessness to one of empowerment. The statement "... you cannot overpower it because I have given it, you cannot rape it because I choose it..." is especially powerful. It deals with how issues related to control and power, which are often linked to sexual assault. She argues that she would refuse, because she controls the use of her body and no one is allowed to rape her without her consent. Consent is here seen as a challenge to the traditional gender dynamics and a radical comment on active consent. Here she undermines the manner in which these issues have been represented on stage making her audiences uncomfortable with the commercialization and control of female bodies.

To draw the conclusion, one can say that a daring examination of what it means to be a woman in a society that is always seeking to define and limit femininity is what *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again* delves into. In addition to questioning how women are typically portrayed in plays, Alice Birch advocates for a fundamental reexamination of gender norms in society at large. The play is a potent monument to the changing face of femininity and the continuous fight for gender parity.

In this regard, in a similar way *Dance Nation*, which is set in an unnamed American town, centers on a group of 13-year-old dancers who are attempting to travel to Tampa Bay, Florida for the Nationals; the dancers, who are all girls with the exception of one boy, struggle with becoming mature, puberty, and extreme competition — deftly examines the burgeoning feminine within the context of competitive dance. The play explores the inner lives of a group of preteen girls and one guy as they collaborate the perilous paths of friendship, self-discovery, and ambition.

The conventional representation of preteen females is not what Barron's characters are like. They are multifaceted people with goals, anxieties, and wants that are just as raw and fierce as those of any adult. Their inner thoughts, which are frequently dark and unfiltered, are given voice in the play, which stands in sharp contrast to the idealized expectations society has of young girls. As an illustration, Maeve's (one of the protagonists) preference for astrophysics over dancing is an indication of her desire to go beyond what is expected of her and the conflict she has between her own goals and the stereotypical roles that society assigns to women: "Maybe astrophysics or something like that... I want to do something cosmic, you know" (Barron, 2018). In Maeve's phrase "Like sometimes I concentrate on it really

hard and all of a sudden I'm flying" (Barron, 2018), — a certain interpretation of the metaphor of flight is that it represents freedom from the demands and limitations of their competitive dance environment. It symbolizes Maeve's inner world or fantasy where she can escape the strict expectations of her reality; this topic is relatable to the struggle for autonomy and self-determination against inflexible gender conventions.

Correspondingly, the pressures placed on women by society to vie with one another for dwindling opportunities for achievement and recognition are mirrored in the competitive dance world. For example, in the competitive setting, the dance teacher's remarks highlight the girls' disposable and interchangeable nature, voicing a larger social critique of how women are frequently regarded only for their accomplishments: "Or will you not even make it to The Wall... It's like they never even existed" (Barron, 2018). Barron offers a nuanced view of the coexistence of rivalry and friendship by highlighting instances of team unity and support as well.

By allowing its young characters to display characteristics more typically associated with men, such anger and competitiveness, *Dance Nation* challenges the binary view of gender attributes and redefines what femininity implies. "*I won the MVP Miss Dance of Tomorrow... It's a special award. For potential*" (Barron, 2018), — even though Amina won the prize, it also emphasizes how cutthroat the dancing industry is, with people always looking for approval and recognition. This battle may mirror the societal struggle for women's recognition, frequently in ways limited by outside norms, based on their performance and potential.

All things considered, *Dance Nation* offers a critical viewpoint on the process of becoming and being seen by exploring how young girls form their identities in a culture that is sometimes unprepared for their fierceness. It is a significant contribution to contemporary American theater since it subtly questions and rewrites the mythologies surrounding femininity.

To conclude, these three plays can help us better understand how contemporary American drama questions and reimagines the concept of femininity. *Dance Nation* delves into the lives of preteen dancers, emphasizing the harsh reality of living in a society that both celebrates and commercializes femininity. Through the metaphor of flight, the characters escape the restrictive constraints of their gender roles while navigating both personal ambition and societal pressures. This contrast sheds light on how young women are pushed into a society that expects them to be flawless and to conform to certain standards. Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again goes beyond in tearing down and criticizing language and societal institutions that mold and frequently limit women's experiences. In Birch's play, a sequence of vignettes subverts traditional discourses and narratives about relationships, work, and sexuality. Unlike the women in Dance Nation, Birch's female characters aggressively challenge the systems that limit them and push for a fundamental reconstruction of their social roles. Despite having distinct styles and story structures, both plays bravely explore what it means to be a woman in modern society. They push the limits of conventional gender roles and ask the audience to reevaluate their ideas of femininity. Apart from *Dance Nation* and Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again, A Doll's House, Part 2 by Lucas Hnath contributes to our comprehension of womanhood in modern American play. The drama retells Nora's experience while questioning conventional ideas about female independence, marriage, and motherhood. Critical questions concerning the progression of women's roles and the cost of personal freedom are raised by Nora's homecoming and the confrontation that follows with the world she left behind. Hnath's plays, in conjunction with those of Barron and Birch, create a potent triptych that addresses the modern reinterpretation of womanhood, emphasizing its intricacies and paradoxes. Together, Dance Nation, A Doll's House, Part 2 and Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again imply that the quest to redefine femininity is at once intensely intimate and inexorably political. Encapsulating the complicated, often contradictory, but always intriguing

nature of contemporary womanhood, they serve as a witness to the continual growth of gender discourse in American play.

2.2 Gender in everyday life and social settings

Overt gender issues and plot lines are not the only focus of consideration when it comes to studying gender dynamics in contemporary American theatre. Rather, it finds a powerful voice in the silent, seemingly unremarkable moments of daily existence. Exploring how gender dynamics subtly surface in ordinary conversations is this part delves into two specific plays by Annie Baker, *The Flick* and *Circle Mirror* Transformations, and Larissa FastHorse's satirical comedy The Thanksgiving Play. The simplicity and focus on the little things in life that define Baker's distinct storytelling style offer a rich canvas for delving into the nuances of gender interactions and relationships. Baker does not put gender at the center of her stories in these plays. Rather, she skillfully incorporates it into the very fabric of her characters' lives, transforming it into a subtly pervasive force that molds their relationships, wants, conflicts, and eventual resolutions. In order to shed insight on how gender dynamics, while not always explicitly addressed, significantly influence the characters' lives and worldviews, this section will analyze these undercurrents. The Thanksgiving Play by Larissa FastHorse gives this investigation a new perspective. Satire is used to analyze and dissect the intricacies of cultural identity, gender roles, and societal expectations. In contrast to Baker's more subtle technique, FastHorse takes on these subjects head-on, challenging the audience's gender stereotypes and views using sarcasm and humor. Her piece is a moving commentary on the ways in which cultural myths and gender relations are intricately entwined, as well as the frequently ridiculous lengths people will go to in order to look socially conscious or politically right. Through an analysis of these plays, we seek to illuminate the ways in which gender relations, especially when not overtly discussed, profoundly impact the lives and perspectives of characters. We hope to contribute to a fuller understanding of how gender dynamics, in their most subtle or overt manifestations, are essential to understanding the fabric of human interactions and societal systems by closely examining Baker's portrayal of everyday life and FastHorse's satirical take on cultural and gender stereotypes. The subtle and sometimes overlooked ways in which gender is shaped by and affected by the sarcastic, the exaggerated, and the everyday are revealed to us through the eyes of these playwrights.

First, we shift our attention to the subtle yet ubiquitous realm of gender dynamics as they manifest in daily life, with a special emphasis on Annie Baker's highly regarded play, *The Flick*. This Pulitzer Prize-winning piece demonstrates the nuance and complexity with which modern drama can examine interpersonal interactions and gender roles in seemingly everyday contexts. The events of *The Flick* take place in a dilapidated Massachusetts movie theater, following the lives of three underpaid employees. The play's sparse set and protracted silences provide a backdrop for examining the nuanced and frequently disregarded facets of gender dynamics in daily life.

The interactions between Sam, Avery, and Rose — the characters — seem ordinary at first, but they are laced with subtle gendered undertones. In *The Flick*, Baker deftly incorporates gender aspects into everyday exchanges. Sam's unfulfilled love for Rose and his incapacity to communicate his emotions are a reflection of the social norms around male stoicism: "SAM. (to Rose, summoning up the courage) What about us?

ROSE. What about us?

SAM. Leo on Leo. I mean, Leo with Leo.

ROSE. Oh. (She flips through the book nonchalantly.) Hmmm ... I think the same sign together is usually a bad thing ... let's see ..." (Baker, 2016). Rose, the projectionist, challenges gender norms by working in a field that is frequently thought to be more masculine than feminine. Her self-assured and sometimes distant manner questions traditional notions of femininity. The new worker, Avery, manages these relationships while attending to his personal problems. His conversations with Rose and Sam shed insight on the intricacies of contemporary gender relations, where established conventions are constantly being challenged and reinterpreted: "ROSE. No, it's like a like ... a like an employee tradition? Roberto the guy who trained me he told me about it [...]

AVERY. Because I don't really want to do it.

ROSE. But you can't. ... it's not up to you to decide!

SAM. You don't have to do anything! I'II deal with the tickets! You just get half the money!

AVERY. I don't want to take Steve's money" (Baker, 2016).

The skill of Baker's character portrayals resides in their realism. Audiences can learn more about the characters' unsaid feelings and thoughts by delving deeper into the speech and action, which helps them grasp how gender roles subtly influence the characters' relationships and worldviews. Which seems to confirm the idea of the significance of the ordinary as a lens for understanding gender dynamics. This serves as a reminder that gender exploration in modern theater may also be found in the subtle, everyday encounters rather than just the grandiose or blatantly political. This exploration contributes to a more comprehensive and nuanced understanding of the multifaceted ways in which gender roles and expectations manifest and affect individuals in contemporary society.

Like The Flick, Circle Mirror Transformation takes place in what at first glance appears to be an unremarkable setting: an adult Creative Drama workshop in a Vermont community center. This environment offers a realistic backdrop for discussing gender dynamics and complicated interpersonal connections. The play centers on five people, each of whom offers a distinct viewpoint on gender and relationships: Marty, James, Schultz, Theresa, and Lauren. The class instructor Marty and her spouse James provide insights into the intricacies of gender in marriages. Their exchanges shed light on the intricacies of committed partnerships, wherein individual goals and gender norms may diverge or align. Schultz's hesitant and vulnerable admission, "I should probably take it off," (Baker, 2014) in reference to his wedding ring, followed by Theresa's non-judgmental response, "Yeah. I don't know. What's the rush, I guess," (Baker, 2014) portrays a sensitive exchange that reflects on societal norms regarding marriage and moving on after a divorce. The growing bond between Theresa and Schultz in class serves as a focal point for discussing gender differences in love relationships. Schultz and Theresa's exchange during break time provides insight into their vulnerabilities and the complexities of forming new relationships. The statement made by Schultz, "I was going to say that you have very ... you have very alive eyes," (Baker, 2014) to which Theresa replied, "No. It's a it's a compliment," (Baker, 2014) — it's a moment of tender human connection that's framed within, but transcends, gender roles. The premise that gender roles in relationships are flexible and dependent on individual personalities and past experiences is presented by Schultz's sensitivity and Theresa's previous experiences as an actress in New York. This play shows the subtle drama as it emerges out of the students' interactions during exercises in class. It also captures their various revelations about their personalities and relations with one another by Baker employing her usual understated style. This is a delicate but thorough investigation of male-female problems and their relationship with social role patterns and expectations.

The complexity of *Circle Mirror Transformation* is what makes it significant in the context of gender relations. Gender issues aren't explicitly addressed by Baker; instead, she allows them naturally come to light via the interactions between the characters. The play eventually becomes a mirror of gender dynamics in real life, where expectations and roles are never static but rather change and overlap in day-to-day situations. For example, Marty's leadership in the drama class exercise, directing the pace, and encouraging the participants to "notice everyone around you" (Baker, 2014) could be an illustration of how gender roles play out in group settings, with Marty taking on a traditionally 'nurturing' role often associated with women. *Circle Mirror Transformation* touches on universal themes such as self-discovery, relationship dynamics, and the search for identity, all of which are intricately connected to gender. Play offers a fertile ground for studying how the gendered experiences of sex, love, marriage, and family impact human universality.

Another example is Larissa FastHorse's satirical comedy *The Thanksgiving Play*, which examines how politics, culture, and gender connect in the framework of American history. The drama takes place in a school, where a bunch of misguided instructors and artists with good intentions collaborate to produce a politically correct Thanksgiving performance for young audiences. Larissa FastHorse examines the nuances of gender roles inside the context of a politically correct culture with a sharp sense of humor. The characters, who include a street performer, a female director and her lover, an actor, and a history teacher, negotiate the complex issues of gender politics, inclusivity, and cultural sensitivity. The conflicts and inconsistencies that arise when attempting to balance old tales and roles with contemporary gender ideas are frequently reflected in the interactions between these characters.

The importance of women as cultural storytellers and instructors is a major element in *The Thanksgiving Play*. The difficulties faced by women in positions of authority are highlighted by the Logan's leadership role and her efforts to write a "safe" and inclusive play, particularly when handling culturally sensitive subjects. Her persona highlights the delicate balance that women frequently strike between delegating and cooperating, particularly in situations related to the arts and education. On the other hand, Alicia symbolizes the difficulties women frequently have in the entertainment industry — where they are regularly criticized on their appearance and forced to conform to specific stereotypes — through her miscommunications and her career as an actress who has been typecast due to her appearance. When Alicia talks about Disneyworld and the Pilgrims landing in Florida, for example, she shows a lack of knowledge of historical and cultural issues: "The Pilgrims landed in Florida? I did not know that. So that's why Disneyworld is there!" (FastHorse, 2019). She also exhibits versatility in her portrayal of other ethnicities. This reinforces and challenges preconceptions about women's superficiality or naivety when it comes to grasping difficult concepts.

The miscommunications and misunderstandings that can result from differing viewpoints on gender and culture are delightfully depicted in the play. The female characters, particularly the director Logan, attempt to negotiate these beliefs with a more progressive perspective, while the male characters frequently represent conventional or stereotyped viewpoints. Different interpretations of gender roles can cause tension or comedic moments in these interactions, which function as a microcosm of larger societal dynamics. Different gender viewpoints are brought out in the conversation between Logan, Alicia, and Jaxton on the duration of the play and children's attention spans. Alicia proposed a shorter structure based on Disneyland presentations, but Logan insisted on the 45-minute duration: "Logan: Well, it's a play. So actually, it's quite short. Alicia: But an average show at Disneyland is twenty

minutes" (FastHorse, 2019). The contrast between Alicia's proposal, which was based on Disneyland's model, and Logan's insistence on a conventional play structure demonstrates the disparities in gender viewpoints on how to engage kids. This suggests that they had different perspectives on children's entertainment, which may have been impacted by their gender and experiences.

Through the growth and dialogue of the characters, FastHorse deftly challenges conventional gender stereotypes. By showcasing characters who are conscious of and actively working to overcome their own prejudices, the play defies the expectations of the audience. This method provides a complex view of how gender norms are both upheld and contested in contemporary culture. For example, although at first Alicia's persona seems to fit into certain preconceptions, she really defies them by pointing out how ridiculous it is to assign people to categories based just on their look or ethnicity. "My agent had me take headshots as six different ethnic people, which got me many roles such as Jasmine," (FastHorse, 2019) — this demonstrates the shallow way in which the entertainment business views gender and ethnicity, casting Alicia in roles that are predetermined by appearance.

The Thanksgiving Play deftly and amusingly examines the nuances of gender dynamics within the framework of political correctness and cultural representation. The play by FastHorse emphasizes the constant negotiation and redefining of gender norms and expectations in daily life, especially in settings where cultural narratives are being created. By using a satirical lens, the play advances knowledge about how gender both impacts and is influenced by the ways that history and culture are interpreted and taught. It reflects the main idea of your thesis section, which is that gender dynamics — while frequently subtle — have a big impact on how people interact with each other and how society is structured.

In conclusion, the examination of gender dynamics in Larissa FastHorse's *The Thanksgiving Play*, Annie Baker's *The Flick* and *Circle Mirror Transformation*, and

other works offer a comprehensive grasp of gender norms and expectations as they appear in the nuances of daily life. While FastHorse's work delivers a sarcastic yet perceptive analysis of gender and cultural stereotypes in current culture, Baker's plays poignantly depict the subtle, sometimes ignored intricacies of gender relations in everyday settings. Together, these performances show how gender standards are deeply ingrained in society views and daily interactions, rather than necessarily being publicly portrayed. These playwrights challenge audiences to acknowledge and consider the pervasive, albeit subtle, influence of gender in shaping human relationships and cultural norms. They also do this by revealing the complexity of gender dynamics in seemingly insignificant circumstances through their distinctive narrative styles. To draw the conclusion, one can say that it highlights the significance of taking into account the less evident but no less important facets of gender dynamics in comprehending the structure of contemporary social interactions and cultural discourses by exploring the nuanced gender portrayals in these modern American dramas.

2.3 Gender and conservative ideology

Complex interplay between modern gender identities and traditional standards are highlighted by the impact of gender within the context of conservative ideology in contemporary American drama. Here, we will examine the complex relationship between gender and conservative ideology as it is portrayed in Will Arbery's *Heroes of the Fourth Turning*. This play provides a critical lens through which to view how gender norms and expectations create conservative views and values and are shaped by them. We hope to provide a nuanced view on the junction of political ideology and

gender in modern American drama by examining the distinctive setting and character dynamics in Arbery's work and revealing how conservative thought shapes gender roles and identities.

Heroes of the Fourth Turning is a rich text for exploring the intersection of gender with other identity factors such as political ideology, religion, and cultural background. Will Arbery's play revolves around a late-night get-together of four conservative Catholic friends in Wyoming, as they confront their beliefs, relationships, and the complex reality of contemporary American conservatism against the backdrop of a troubling, dark period in their lives. The play looks closely at issues pertaining to relations between genders in this social context. The play is unique in the manner it presents these concepts because it provides a rare and nuanced look at the interactions between conservative viewpoints and gender conventions and expectations.

The characters in *Heroes of the Fourth Turning* represent different aspects of conservative ideology, and their interactions shed light on the dynamics of gender within these ideologies. Deeply ingrained in their conservative convictions are the characters, both male and female, in the drama. For instance, Kevin's monologue presents a conservative critique of contemporary feminism while emphasizing a desire for traditional values: "The particular, written, incarnate, natural Christian god. Otherwise, what are we? A throbbing mass of genderless narcissists. There's no thinness in the biblical figure. There's no air there. It's empty. What's really radical is sacrifice. Particularly obedience," (Arbery, 2019) — this phrase challenges the liberal notion of gender fluidity and calls for a return to Christian tradition, which places an emphasis on distinct gender roles and the virtue of obedience. It can also be seen as a reference to traditional feminine virtues in conservative philosophy. These characters frequently struggle with the conflict between their own experiences and the gender norms that their ideological framework upholds. Teresa embodies the

viewpoint of a conservative woman, prioritizing particularity above universalism, which frequently coincides with conservative gender views: "I mean think about it politically: we almost had a president who was the opposite of the Virgin Mary in every sense. A woman who had scrubbed her image clean of any particularity, any humanity, any grace. A woman who was at the forefront of the effort to neuter all particularity. An effort to silence religion, mystery, and morality entirely" (Arbery, 2019). Teresa highlights the conflict between traditional feminine ideals and modern female leadership by drawing a comparison between a particular political figure and the Virgin Mary.

There are problems and differences in how femininity and masculinity are perceived in the play's conservative context. The protagonists go through a setting where conventional ideas about what is 'acceptable' for men and women are firmly maintained. Complex character interactions and conflicts result from this dynamic, particularly for those who may feel challenged or confined by these established positions.

Heroes of the Fourth Turning looks at how the characters' knowledge and expression of gender identity are impacted by conservative ideology. Maintaining conventional gender standards is frequently emphasized in conservative groups, and this has an impact on everything from romantic relationships to professional decisions. The play might look at the difficulties and come-to-terms that characters have when their goals or personal identities don't fit neatly into these conventional conventions. Kevin questions the purpose of celebrating LGBT people and expresses unease about cities serving as centers of LGBT activities. His traditional values-based conservative viewpoint makes him uncomfortable with what he perceives to be the promotion of lifestyles that contradict his ideals: "Why — do you think proximity to LGBT is a threat to Christian children and families? Exposure makes you porous to infection. And all this babble about gender being fluid and nonbinary. We are living

in barbaric times" (Arbery, 2019). Emily appears to be more welcoming than Kevin, which suggests that she does not view transsexual people as non-persons: "Kevin, that's so cold...like she switched off a part of herself ... Okay, because I think of the agony and the ecstasy, right? If you're feeling it you're feeling it, you're one of the lucky ones" (Arbery, 2019). Her conservative viewpoint may be more nuanced, acknowledging people's humanity even as it may yet adhere to conventional ideas about gender roles and identities.

Therefore, *Heroes of the Fourth Turning* is an important work in comprehending gender perspectives within a conservative ideological framework, offering a nuanced analysis of gender within the context of Catholicism and conservative ideology. The play's examination of these issues adds to the larger conversation about gender in modern society, especially when it comes to how various ideological perspectives define and create gender norms and expectations. It provides a unique lens through which to view the intersections of gender, faith, and conservatism in the modern American context.

2.4 Gender and racial identity intersection

This section examines how race and gender overlap in contemporary American theater, examining the various ways in which this intersection is portrayed. In order to portray larger societal dynamics and conflicts, it aims to comprehend how these overlapping parts of identity are intimately woven into narrative frameworks, character development, and thematic expression.

A more comprehensive description of gender norms can be found in Jackie Sibblies Drury's ground-breaking drama *Fairview*, which explores more complex

societal themes, such as those of race and gender, while defying standard narrative structure and audience expectations. While preparing for their grandmother's birthday supper, a middle class African-American family is followed in the play by four White people. Using a tiered storytelling technique, Drury starts the story in a comfortable, homey atmosphere before revealing its deeper, more metatheatrical levels.

At first, the drama depicts an apparently conventional household while addressing universally accessible daily issues. But as the narrative goes on, Drury deftly challenges these expectations by utilizing the family as a microcosm for more general conversations about perception and identity. She asks the audience to think about how historical settings and cultural influences shape the roles that people, especially women and people of color, are expected to perform.

Regarding gender, Fairview challenges the conventional responsibilities that are frequently assigned to women in the home and in society at large. The female characters struggle with the expectations placed on them regarding domesticity, beauty, and subservience; these expectations are then compared to their own goals, wants, and agency. Drury advances the discussion by combining race and gender standards and exploring how Black women negotiate a convoluted web of social expectations that are exacerbated by sexism and racism: "No that's more of a gender question than a class question. Like maybe you'd have to be poor if you wanted to be a black man, but if you wanted to be a black woman, you could be like ... a fabulous entertainer. Like, that would be amazing, to be like: Hair! Body! Voice! Like black women are ... fierce. I think there could be something really ... empowering, being a black woman. Like look at the way they talk to each other. There's just so much ...attitude. Like she's just so sure of herself I just love that. Do you see what I mean?" (Drury, 2019) — conversation between the two central characters, Mack and Bets, explore how racial and gender stereotypes are seen, especially in relation to how they interact with society expectations and prejudices. Mack considers assuming various

racial and gender identities in this passage as she considers what it means to be a black woman. Mack's remarks have two sides to them. On the one hand, it recognizes the attributes that are valued in black culture — namely, the strength and confidence that are frequently associated with black women. However, this comment may be criticized for possibly confining black women to the stereotype of "fierceness," which is supposed to be flattering but can also support a narrow and exclusive narrative. When Mack and Bets say things like "...you can't tell me what to do! ..." (Drury, 2019) and "I'm out here living my best life" (Drury, 2019), they are taking use of a common expression of autonomy and self-determination. However, it is implied that these expressions take on a lot more "attitude" when they are associated with the identity of a black woman. This can be troublesome since it toes the line that separates empowerment from caricature, and between fetishization and admiration. This discussion is examined to demonstrate how even well-meaning criticism can unintentionally support gender norms and stereotypes. It shows how difficult it can be to have productive conversations about gender and race and emphasizes the need for a deeper comprehension of characteristics that go beyond appearances. The play's capacity to challenge audiences' assumptions and get them to consider how they interact with other identities is what has the most societal influence in this instance. Thus, Fairview becomes a tool for analyzing the construction, perception, and expression of ethnic identities as well as traditional gender standards in society.

The creative format of *Fairview* itself is a metaphor for the constant scrutiny that women face, particularly women of color. The audience is forced to face their own prejudices and the voyeuristic aspect of their gaze via the play's perspective change. It serves as a heartbreaking reminder that women are frequently the subject of scrutiny and judgment in ways that men are not, and that Black women in particular are subject to an extra degree of scrutiny and evaluation. Towards the end of the play, Drury issues a call to action, asking the audience to pay attention and consider how

they either support or contradict the status quo. This play's final message serves to emphasize its main point, which is the need to challenge prevailing racial and gender prejudices in society.

In summary, Jackie Sibblies Drury's play "Fairview" is a ground-breaking work of modern American theater that also offers a deep reflection on the relationship of race and gender. The play pushes the audience to face their own prejudices as well as the social conventions that mold our perceptions of gender and race through its inventive structure and narrative. Drury deftly challenges conventional gender norms, particularly as they apply to Black women, and highlights the challenges of navigating a society where racial and gender stereotypes are pervasive. "Fairview" is a call to action, advocating for a more thorough and compassionate examination of identity-related issues as well as a reassessment of the deeply held beliefs that shape our social relationships.

2.5 LGBTQ+ perspectives in gender representation

We examine the complex ways that gender, ethnicity, and sexuality are portrayed in modern American theater in this analysis. We concentrate on three plays — Paula Vogel's *Indecent*, Taylor Mac's *Hir* and Bekah Brunstetter's *The Cake* — to see how their narrative frameworks tackle difficult societal issues. *Indecent* combines gender, sexuality, and Jewish identity; *Hir* tackles gender fluidity and familial relations and *The Cake* confronts the clash between traditional gender roles and evolving societal norms. By examining these plays, we hope to shed light on how modern drama subverts social norms and traditional storylines while providing a window into how American theater is changing and how it approaches identity and representation.

To begin with, in *The Cake*, the first thing that needs to be said is that Bekah Brunstetter skillfully weaves a modern story around the complicated nature of conventional gender norms. The play takes place at a bakery in North Carolina and features Della, who finds herself having to confront her conservative values after being requested to bake a wedding cake for a lesbian couple. Here, Brunstetter juxtaposes Della's traditional views on marriage with her affection for the couple, particularly one of the women, whom she has known since childhood. It is clear from these observations that examining how deeply rooted gender norms affect interpersonal interactions and career choices is made easier by using this situation as a starting point. Della, the epitome of a Southern woman, struggles to balance her adherence to traditional gender norms with her sincere wish to help someone she loves. The play demonstrates how this individual is constantly caught between gender issues due to divergent opinions and gender expectations. In addition to this, the writer talks about the bigger social issues as well as Della's personal crisis. Through different characters like Della's husband, gay couple that is about to marry, the play touches on various views concerning gender roles, showing us how deeply these practices have become embedded in societal life:

"TIM. Why not? Because its — its gross.

DELLA. Love is gross?

TIM. That particular kind of..." (Birch, 2016).

Della's character is worth-noting as it captures many people stuck between loving their loved ones yet rejecting their views, and the views themselves and the associated love for the persons advocating those views. It is basically about her search for understanding and towards the conclusion offers a possibility of acceptance and growth. The following quote demonstrates this:

"MACY. Thank you. For making the cake.

DELLA. I just, ah, I just dropped it off. Before the — I didn't wanna make a big thing. I just wanted y all to have it" (Birch, 2016), — this is a huge step in the acceptance of Jen and Macy's marriage, because the fact of making the cake is proof of Della's love — baking is a matter of her heart. Thus, in the course of the play, one can note Della's development, which begins with reluctance to bake the wedding cake, continues with doubts and second thoughts, gradually building up on complex conceptualizations of gender and sexuality.

Gender and sexuality are very complicated and highly nuanced. Hence, the play questions the binaries, showing how such ideas inform personal relations and social expectations regarding manhood. After all, it goes without saying that the human nature of one of the most controversial topics in the world makes the play outstanding. It presents Della not demonizing her struggle but painting her as a full-blooded character having an individualized set of peculiar issues associated with complexity. The play postulates that understanding and empathy can help narrow the cultural gap over sexuality and gender related questions.

The ground-breaking play *Hir* by Taylor Mac questions conventional ideas about gender and family dynamics in a very social and personal setting. The plot centers on a family attempting to deal with societal expectations, domestic abuse, and PTSD in addition to the difficulties of one family member's gender change.

The character of Max, who identifies as neither male nor female but uses the pronoun "hir", is central to the play's exploration of gender. Max's identity challenges not only the binary notions of gender but also the traditional roles and expectations within the family unit: "PAIGE. You have to call hir "hir" or "ze". Those are the pronouns ze likes" (Mac, 2016). Through this figure, Mac discusses aspects of transformations and resistance to ordinary paradigms, demonstrating the emergence of the latter as a replacement for the patriarchal family framework: "PAIGE. We don't do masculinity in this house anymore" (Mac, 2016). The reality that lies behind the

struggles and complexities facing both transgender people and non-gender-conforming peoples can be seen in *Hir*. Contrary to this, however, is how blunt the play portrays the conflicts and problems that arise once the family members attempt to accept one another in the new circumstances: "*ISAAC*. *I don't even know what pronoun to use for my sibling*."; "*PAIGE*. ... Come out here and explain your gender ambiguity to your brother" (Mac, 2016). Through such moves, Mac gives a critical insight to the current meaning of gender within contemporary familial structures and the urgency to embrace change in order to reconsider conventional understandings of gender and accept differences: "*PAIGE*. ... And it's about time we got rid of all remnants of the rigidity of this outmoded and deathly American Dream" (Mac, 2016).

The state of the family home, in disarray and undergoing a transformation, symbolizes the disruption of traditional gender roles: "ISAAC. This is a house of decay, not of order" (Mac, 2016); "PAIGE. ...We don't clean in this house anymore. We don't believe in the binary system in this house anymore" (Mac, 2016). The use of costumes and props can also reflect the characters' complex identities and the play's commentary on gender. Through this analytical framework, *Hir* emerges as a complex commentary on gender identity, familial roles, and societal expectations. It captures the tumultuous journey towards understanding and accepting non-binary identities within the family unit and society at large.

From these facts, one may conclude that *Hir* is set against the backdrop of a modern civilization that struggles to accept non-binary identities. Awareness the issues of the play requires an awareness of the historical background of the increasing prominence of transgender and non-binary people in American society. The characters in the play are constantly changing. Paige and Arnold, Max's parents, stand for the old and the new respectively; Paige supports Max's transition and the dismantling of conventional gender norms, while Arnold, crippled from a stroke, symbolizes the antiquated patriarchal system that is being abandoned. Max's brother

Isaac returns from war to an unfamiliar home and finds it difficult to adjust to the new relationships within the family.

At the same time, the play *Indecent* by Paula Vogel offers distinctive viewpoints on sexuality, gender, and Jewish identity. The play centers on metanarratives of the notorious *God of Vengeance* from the early 20th century, which featured a lesbian romance as a subplot and caused controversy when it was suppressed at the conclusion. Vogel's narrative illustrates the ways in which gender and sexual identity are influenced by religion and societal conventions. The characters in *Indecent* negotiate a world in which their unique identities conflict with the customs of their community, a situation that is representative of the larger struggles and difficulties LGBTQ+ people encounter in conservative cultures.

Vogel's work is memorable for how it portrays the meeting points of gender, sexuality, culture, and religion. Vogel's play-within-a-play frame provides an opportunity for examining how a theme influenced many generations and nations, emphasizing cultural perceptions over sexual and gender issues mainly in the Jewry.

Paula Vogel's play Indecent chronicles the writing, production, triumph, and censorship of Sholem Asch's drama *God of Vengeance*. *God of Vengeance* was the first Broadway production to feature a kiss between two Jewish women, one of whom was an ex-prostitute and the other the daughter of a brothel owner. Following their Broadway premiere, the cast of *God of Vengeance* is imprisoned. *Indecent* is a play that is intriguing to see even if it is not a queer story in and of itself because of the way it chooses to examine how people engage with queer theater and how intersectionality fits into that.

The central lesbian relationship in *God of Vengeance* and the response it arouses serve as a potent metaphor for the difficulties encountered by people whose identities defy accepted social mores. This is the story Vogel uses in a time of

extremely conservative society to explore issues about censorship, societal repression as well as individuals who dared depicted such relationships on the stage.

In addition to revisiting a significant period in theater history with *Indecent*, the author also challenges modern audiences to consider the continuous process of accepting and comprehending a range of gender and sexual identities. The play is a monument to the tenacity of underrepresented groups as well as the eternal ability of the arts to subvert social mores and promote inclusivity and representation.

Indecent addresses the concept of intersectionality: it explores how distinct types of privilege and discrimination emerge as a result of different aspects that combine together and form part of an individual's self-identity. In addition to homosexual orientation, the protagonists also try to understand their Jewish cultural and religious identity. This intersectionality is most excruciating because of the play's historicity, such as early 20th century, Holocaust, etc. Furthermore, being Jewish makes the life's experience of the characters with respect to gender and sexuality even more complex. Their problems are intensely personal, but also share the big story of Jewish survival against a background of rising anti-Semitism in Europe.

Paula Vogel skillfully weaves together the strands of gender, sexual orientation, and Jewish identity in *Indecent*, illuminating the difficulties and complexity of intersectionality. The play is a moving reminder of the complex interplay between societal, cultural, and historical backgrounds and individual experiences, as well as the multifaceted character of identity. By delving into these topics, *Indecent* presents a potent critique of acceptance, tolerance, and the transforming potential of art.

Finally, the part emphasizes how important theater is to investigating and challenging the nuances of gender and sexual identities. Through the analysis of plays such as *The Cake*, *Hir*, and *Indecent*, we may learn more about how contemporary theater is influencing and reflecting the changing conversation about LGBTQ+ concerns. These plays show how theater can be a powerful tool for questioning social

conventions, cultivating empathy, and expanding our comprehension of the wide range of human experience. They also make a vital contribution to the acceptance and depiction of LGBTQ+ themes in the arts.

2.6 The societal impact of contemporary American plays on gender aspects

The dynamic mirror that is contemporary American theater both reflects and challenges the society it originates from. It serves as a catalyst for social inquiry and transformation in addition to being a source of entertainment due to its depiction of gender characteristics. For a considerable amount of time, modern American drama has functioned as a window into society, portraying its intricacies, difficulties, and development — particularly with regard to gender roles and identities. Selected contemporary plays show how gender politics, identities, and roles are complex and frequently contentious topics in modern drama: the plays covered in this thesis, which range from *The Cake* to *Circle Mirror Transformation*, each make a distinctive contribution to this conversation and have a profound effect on society in different ways.

The theater transforms into a forum for dissecting, challenging, and reimagining the complexity of gender. These stories take the spectator into private settings to confront and interact with the gendered experiences of the actors. These settings range from a conservative reunion in the wide-open landscapes of Wyoming to the intense competitiveness of a dancing class. Such works have a wide-ranging social impact, bringing up fresh viewpoints, stimulating debate, and occasionally even igniting controversy and movement. Gender is shown in these plays as a dynamic and contested arena rather than as a static backdrop. The protagonists struggle with their

individual and group identities, which are greatly impacted by political views, cultural conventions, and societal expectations. These modern works reflect both ongoing problems and development by projecting the macrocosm of society gender concerns through the microcosm of the stage. Modern American drama thus serves as a means of empowerment and education in addition to amusement. It provides a mirror to the gender dynamics of society, at times critiquing, at other times celebrating, and often providing a nuanced examination of what it means to negotiate gender in the modern world. These plays' societal significance is thus realized in their capacity to strike a chord with viewers, mold public opinion, and possibly even change the cultural zeitgeist surrounding gender.

The compelling analysis of gender, sexuality, and the nuances of personal views in contemporary culture found in Bekah Brunstetter's *The Cake*. Its story, which revolves around a baker who is conservative and faces a moral quandary when she has made a cake for a same-sex wedding, raises awareness of issues related to LGBTQ+ rights, gender stereotypes, and the influence of cultural and religious beliefs on these topics. This play has a wide range of social effects, most notably in terms of how it affects discussions on gender and sexuality. Initially, The Cake questions the conventional dichotomy between gender and sexual orientation. The drama emphasizes how gender norms and expectations in contemporary relationships are changing by following a lesbian couple as they prepare for marriage. In addition to validating the experiences of LGBTQ+ people, this portrayal invites viewers to consider how they conceptualize gender and sexuality, which are more fluid and varied than conventional conventions would have us believe. The drama also tackles the tension that exists between individual convictions and society transformation. The challenge faced by the baker serves as a reminder of how deeply embedded traditional gender norms and beliefs can be, and how they can conflict with the increasing acceptance of LGBTQ+ rights on society. This play's element encourages

conversations about empathy, tolerance for opposing ideas, and the difficulty of balancing one's own convictions with the advancement of society. In addition, *The Cake* advances a larger conversation around acceptance and tolerance in a multicultural society. It challenges viewers to think on how their behavior and viewpoints affect underprivileged groups, especially in light of gender and sexual orientation. The play's examination of these subjects in the framework of an intimate and moving tale increases the relevance and impact of its message. Essentially, *The Cake* acts as a spark for conversations around how gender, sexuality, and cultural values intersect in modern-day society. It advances a more thorough comprehension of the difficulties LGBTQ+ people confront and pushes for a reevaluation of prejudices. This promotes a change in society that is more accepting of people with different gender identities and sexual orientations by encouraging inclusion.

A Doll's House, Part 2 by Lucas Hnath reinvents and retells the timeless story of Henrik Ibsen's original play, providing a modern viewpoint on individual liberty, marriage, and gender roles. Significant social ramifications result from its examination of these topics in a contemporary setting, especially in light of current debates about gender equality and the changing structure of relationships. The play's analysis of gender roles in the context of marriage is one of its main social effects. Through its emphasis on Nora's comeback following her divorce from her husband and kids, the drama challenges conventional notions of women as nurturers and homemakers. It contributes to larger discussions on women's rights and gender equality by asking the audience to reevaluate the roles that society frequently assigns to women. A Doll's House, Part 2 also encourages discussion on the meaning of marriage and personal autonomy. The difficulties that many women encounter in striking a balance between their own goals and those of society are reflected in Nora's journey. This portion of the play speaks to contemporary audiences, particularly those who are dealing with related problems in their own lives. It invites spectators to

consider the advancements — or lack thereof — in the areas of gender equality and the tolerance of various family arrangements that have occurred since Ibsen's day. A major issue of feminist movements, the play also tackles the difficulties of independence and self-fulfillment. The value of personal liberty is emphasized throughout the play by its protagonist, who puts her own identity and interests ahead of established gender stereotypes. According to modern feminist theory, women should have the freedom to make decisions about their own lives without interference from society, and this image supports that idea. Furthermore, A Doll's House, Part 2 emphasizes how difficult it is still to achieve gender equality. The play implies that many of the same problems — such as societal judgment and the lack of options available to women — remain despite the advancements made since Ibsen's time. This analysis of the glacial rate of progress is meant to be a call to action, encouraging viewers to actively participate in the fight for gender equality in their own circumstances. To summarize, Lucas Hnath's A Doll's House, Part 2 challenges and reexamines conventional gender norms and expectations, hence having a huge impact on social ideas on gender. It encourages critical thinking and dialogue on how gender dynamics in relationships have changed over time, how society still holds women to certain expectations, and how the fight for gender equality is still ongoing. The play's capacity to speak to current concerns about feminism and marriage roles guarantees its continued relevance and power to shape public opinion on these important subjects.

The practice of *Fairview* by Jackie Sibblies Drury dispels and confronts stereotypes, which is extremely pertinent to conversations about gender. The drama challenges audiences' expectations by first presenting and then defying stereotypical portrayals of its African American characters. By challenging audiences to consider how cultural views impact their conception of gender roles, this strategy promotes a reevaluation of gender stereotypes. The concept of surveillance as it relates to

Fairview holds significance in comprehending how society observes women's bodies and actions. The play examines who is looking and who is being watched, highlighting themes of autonomy, objectification, and pressure to conform to cultural standards of femininity. This analysis can be compared to the way society looks at women. The play's unorthodox format, which shatter the fourth wall and actively engages the audience, is an effective means of igniting discussion about societal concerns, particularly gender. Drury compels a reflection on individual biases and complicity in society power relations, particularly those pertaining to gender, by involving the audience in the performance.

Taylor Mac's *Hir* challenges conventional gender conventions and promotes a greater awareness of varied gender identities by showcasing non-binary and transgender individuals in a household context. This has a tremendous social impact. The play's portrayal of a non-binary figure in a familial setting has a big impact. It normalizes the existence of transgender and non-binary people in daily life in addition to increasing their visibility. Hir establishes a connection between the mainstream society and the sometimes-misunderstood transgender and non-binary communities by placing these individuals in a familiar environment: the family home. By demystifying and humanizing their experiences, this portrayal challenges prejudices and stereotypes. Additionally, Hir adds to the larger conversation around gender fluidity and the drawbacks of binary gender norms. The play advances conversations on gender diversity by asking viewers to reevaluate their conception of gender as a fixed, binary concept. It illustrates how gender is becoming more widely acknowledged and accepted as a continuum rather than a strict definition. The complexity of familial relationships in the context of gender nonconformity and transitioning are also covered in the play. Hir emphasizes the value of support, acceptance, and understanding within familial units by highlighting the difficulties and adaptations a family faces when one of its members transitions. This part of the

play speaks to families going through similar experiences by giving them a sense of validation and representation. Additionally, *Hir* changes society by encouraging awareness and empathy. Its depiction of the challenges and victories faced by its non-binary and transgender characters inspires viewers to sympathize with experiences that diverge from their own. In order to promote a more accepting and respectful society where people of all gender identities are valued, empathy is essential. In conclusion, Taylor Mac's *Hir* has an impact on society by showcasing transgender and non-binary people in a familiar, family-oriented setting. It questions established gender stereotypes, advances empathy for the transgender and non-binary communities, and fosters awareness and acceptance of gender variation. The play has made a substantial and long-lasting contribution to the conversation of gender fluidity and how it is changing how society views gender identity.

The Thanksgiving Play by Larissa FastHorse has a significant social impact, especially in the way it handles gender issues. In the framework of modern American society, this play examines the intricacies of gender roles, cultural representation, and identity through satire and humor. The female characters in FastHorse's play include Logan, a well-meaning but inexperienced drama teacher who is driven to write a Thanksgiving play that is sensitive to cultural differences. While her persona serves as an example of some clichés regarding female activists and educators, it also challenges them by disclosing her own prejudices and limits. The play illustrates how women in positions of authority frequently negotiate a complex interplay of society influences and gender expectations through characters like Logan. The play takes a humorous look at performative activism, with characters more focused on fitting in than actually comprehending the issues at hand. This is especially pertinent to conversations on gender since it mimics situations in which women's rights and gender equality are frequently appropriated for theatrical allyship rather than being fully recognized and supported. The play by FastHorse invites viewers to consider

their own prejudices and the cultural narratives they embrace, especially in the context of Thanksgiving. It makes the audience reevaluate the gender roles in these stories and think about how traditional stories — including those taught in schools — often reinforce gender stereotypes. FastHorse encourages the audience to critically interact with and challenge society standards regarding gender and cultural representation by using humor and satire. This method simplifies difficult subjects and encourages a larger audience to participate in these crucial discussions. All things considered, *The Thanksgiving Play* contributes significantly to the conversation about gender in society by providing a thoughtful analysis of the ways in which gender interacts with cultural representation and the dangers of performative activism. It is a significant work in the field of contemporary American drama because it promotes a deeper comprehension and more deliberate engagement with these themes.

Paula Vogel's *Indecent* weaves together themes of gender, sexuality, and Jewish identity in a way that has a significant social influence. Especially in the context of historical events, this interaction gives viewers a complex understanding of the realities of excluded people. The play explores LGBTQ+ identities in the Jewish community, which is one important component of it. Through an exploration of various narratives, *Indecent* illuminates the distinct obstacles encountered by those straddling different identities. Especially in cultural or religious communities that may hold traditional ideas on gender and sexuality, the play serves as a potent reminder of the historical hardships LGBTQ+ people have encountered in trying to find acceptance and tolerance. Additionally, *Indecent* broadens its influence by encouraging viewers to empathize and understand one another better. It makes the lives of those who have traditionally been marginalized more relatable and encourages viewers to interact with and comprehend the complexity of their lives. Considering the current struggles for LGBTQ+ rights and acceptance in many societies, this has particular impact. In addition, the historical perspective of the play

offers insightful information on how society has evolved to see gender and sexuality. It places the present debates over LGBTQ+ rights within a larger historical framework, highlighting both advancements and the enduring nature of some issues. Viewers may have a clearer understanding of the ongoing struggle for acceptance and equality by taking this historical viewpoint. *Indecent* also adds to the conversation about how identities are intersectional. It draws attention to the ways that gender, sexual orientation, and cultural identity can interact to influence a person's experience in different ways. Fostering a society that values and acknowledges the complex and varied aspects of individual identity requires this understanding. It can be concluded that Paula Vogel's *Indecent* has a big influence on how society views gender, sexuality, and cultural identity. It lends historical context to the hardships and tenacity of LGBTQ+ people in the Jewish community, fosters compassion and understanding, and adds to the ongoing conversations about intersectionality and inclusivity. The play is a valuable educational and awareness-raising tool that promotes tolerance and inclusivity in society.

In terms of its examination and portrayal of gender characteristics, Alice Birch's *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again* has had a tremendous social impact. This play, which is renowned for taking a daring and nontraditional approach, questions gender stereotypes and pushes for a reconsideration of society expectations and conventions. Traditional gender norms are challenged and dismantled in Birch's play, which portrays them as socially produced and malleable rather than inherent or unchangeable. This invites viewers to consider and evaluate the gender roles they come across and maintain in their own lives. *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again* adds to the feminist conversation by providing voice to viewpoints and experiences that are frequently marginalized. It is in line with current feminist movements and emphasizes the significance of challenging and opposing patriarchal systems. The play's examination of permission and agency, especially in sexual circumstances, is one of

its main themes. The play initiates crucial discussions on autonomy, respect, and the difficulties surrounding consent in both sexual and non-sexual interactions by tackling these problems head-on. The drama has influenced public perceptions of women's rights in certain ways. Its fearless and forthright discussion of matters like body autonomy, employment discrimination, and the language surrounding women's bodies promotes a more liberal and inclusive viewpoint on these subjects. Birch's work highlights a range of female experiences and viewpoints, which strengthens varied voices — especially those of women. This diversity encourages a more inclusive and representative narrative by challenging the frequently one-dimensional way that women are portrayed in theater and the media. The play's substance has spurred advocacy and change, and the title alone is a call to action. It challenges viewers to actively examine how they could challenge and change the current quo in addition to thinking about gender inequity. In terms of art, theater portrayals of gender and feminist topics are also influenced by *Revolt*. She Said. Revolt Again Its experimental shape and non-linear structure subvert conventional narrative forms, reflecting the play's message of questioning social norms. The play is a teaching tool that is frequently used to examine gender, feminism, and society institutions in academic settings. It offers a forum for debate and critical thought, promoting a deeper comprehension of these intricate problems. To put it briefly, Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again has an impact on society because it questions gender stereotypes, amplifies feminist discourse, and promotes critical discussion of women's rights, consent, and agency. The novel's audacious plot and structure elicit contemplation, motivate transformation, and advance a more sophisticated comprehension of gender relations in modern society.

Heroes of the Fourth Turning by Will Arbery explores the relationship between gender norms and the conservative political and religious environment in the United States in great detail. The play challenges viewers to face the realities of deeply

ingrained views that influence and occasionally restrict gender identity and roles by setting the story in a reunion of conservative Catholic college buddies in Wyoming. It's a commentary on how conservative and conventional perspectives handle the changing gender discourse, which can be divisive but can also open people's eyes. This play has the social effect of fostering understanding across divergent political and socioeconomic spectrums and promotes conversation about the nature of gender within conservative paradigms.

Annie Baker's plays, *The Flick* and *Circle Mirror Transformation*, shed light on the nuanced gender dynamics present in daily life and have a profound effect on society. Her storytelling style, which places a strong focus on the minute details of everyday interactions, offers a singular perspective that helps us analyze and comprehend gender roles and relationships. Gender dynamics are portrayed in Baker's plays as complex and frequently understated elements of everyday encounters rather than as black-and-white or overt. Rather than being a collection of obvious or stereotyped actions, this portrayal normalizes the idea that gender is a complicated and subtle component of human relationships. Through an emphasis on the commonplace and everyday facets of existence, Baker's theatrical works encourage viewers to connect with individuals who are negotiating the nuanced nuances of gender norms. This has the potential to promote a more profound comprehension and awareness of the gender-based obstacles and encounters that individuals face on a daily basis. Characters in *The Flick* and *Circle Mirror Transformation* violate conventional gender roles, challenging traditional gender standards. Because of the realism in her plays, viewers are able to recognize aspects of themselves in the characters, which challenges and reevaluates their preconceptions of gender roles and romantic relationships. The way that Baker depicts gender relations in everyday situations adds to larger cultural discussions about gender. Her plays challenge audiences to recognize their own prejudices and behaviors, which may result in societal change, by showing how gender norms and biases can be reinforced in casual interactions. The importance of insignificant encounters and situations in forming our conception of gender is highlighted by Baker's works. These plays make the case that noticing and changing the ostensibly unimportant parts of day-to-day existence can be the first step toward a real shift in gender dynamics. By means of her nuanced and meticulous examination of human conduct, Baker serves as a social observer, enabling viewers to discern the frequently disregarded ways in which gender relations are intricately interwoven into the fabric of daily existence. Thinking about oneself can be a very effective way to become more self-aware and influence society. In conclusion, one could claim that Annie Baker's *The Flick* and *Circle Mirror Transformation* illustrate how gender is created through minute nuances of contact that affect how we perceive one another. Approach she adopts invites readers to think deeper about gender intricacies in order to become more sensitive society.

Clare Barron's *Dance Nation* explores the unvarnished, raw realm of puberty by following a group of preteen girls as they navigate the challenges of competing in dance. It reveals growing up sexually, achieving success while being female and striving for personal aspirations outside conventional gender notions openly. A very powerful effect of *Dance Nation* is to get viewers accept their understanding about early gender norms faced by pre-teen girls that people tend to ignore nowadays. Additionally, the play raises broader discussions on how should societies help these girls become successful individuals who can choose what they consider to be successful and feminine.

Each of the of these plays adds something different to the ongoing discussion regarding gender in modern society. They put out a challenge to viewers to consider, inquire about, and interact with the nuances of gender roles and identities. These plays have a significant influence on society's comprehension and acceptance of various gender elements, whether by outright defiance of social conventions, the

representation of marginalized identities, or the nuanced portrayal of ordinary interactions. They not only educate, spark debate, and encourage a shift in how society views gender, but they also amuse through the potent medium of drama.

Conclusions to chapter two

The second chapter explores in great detail how gender roles, identities, and the interconnectedness of gender with other societal issues are addressed and shaped in contemporary American plays. This chapter offers a thorough examination of several modern plays, each of which offers a distinct perspective on a different facet of gender representation. Important findings from this chapter comprise:

- modern plays such as *Indecent*, *Hir* and *The Cake* explore the multiplicity of gender and sexual identities, questioning established conventions and broadening the public's perception of these ideas;
- plays like *The Thanksgiving Play* and *Fairview* explore gender roles in particular cultural and societal contexts, emphasizing how these roles are influenced by and in turn impact social norms and expectations;
- works like *Heroes of the Fourth Turning* and *Fairview* examine how gender intersects with various dimensions of identity, including race, political philosophy, and religion, and show how these intersections affect people's experiences and how society views them;
- the plays covered in this chapter, such as *A Doll's House, Part 2* and *Dance Nation*, question gender norms and stereotypes by presenting fresh viewpoints on gender dynamics and enticing readers to reconsider preconceived notions about gender;
- the plays of Annie Baker show how gender dynamics appear in situations and interactions that seem ordinary at first glance. Her narrative approach effectively conveys the nuances of gender in ordinary life, illustrating the subtle yet significant ways in which gender affects and molds relationships, wants, conflicts, and resolves;

• apart from providing entertainment, these plays also function as a platform for social commentary, prompting viewers to contemplate and interact with current gender issues and encouraging compassion, comprehension, and societal transformation.

Conclusively, Chapter Two demonstrates the critical role that modern American theater plays in investigating and influencing the gender discourse in current society. The plays discussed in this chapter challenge conventional standards, encourage progressive change in attitudes about gender roles and identities, and contribute to a larger and more complex understanding of gender through their varied tales and creative storytelling.

GENERAL CONCLUSIONS

The examination of gender aspects in modern American drama highlights the genre's important function in reflecting and influencing how society views gender roles and identities. Analyzing and researching how gender issues are reflected in and addressed by modern American drama was the aim of the project. The research objectives were to examine how contemporary drama portrays gender roles, identities, relationships and stereotypes, to examine how drama influences the perception of gender in society and how it promotes social dialogue and change, to compare how different playwrights and plays approach the topic of gender, and evaluate their contribution to contemporary understanding of gender issues.

In summary, the thesis's major findings suggest that in plays such as *A Doll's House, Part 2, Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again* and *Dance Nation* traditional ideas of femininity are reexamined. The characters in these works challenge traditional roles, pointing to a more nuanced and developing conception of femininity. *The Flick, Circle Mirror Transformation*, and *The Thanksgiving Play* explore how gender dynamics appear in everyday situations, emphasizing the minor but important ways that gender norms in society affect interpersonal relationships. *Heroes of the Fourth Turning* offers a deep dive into how conservative ideologies shape and are shaped by gender norms, presenting a nuanced portrayal of traditional and evolving gender roles within conservative contexts. *Fairview* intricately explores the intersection of race and gender, challenging stereotypes and societal expectations placed on black women, and demonstrating the multifaceted nature of identity. *Indecent, Hir*, and *The Cake* shed light on the range of experiences that LGBTQ+ people might have. Themes like gender fluidity, the difficulties of non-binary identities, and the tension between enduring conventions and changing social acceptability are all explored in these plays.

Each of these plays contributes to a more nuanced understanding of gender dynamics in contemporary American drama, reflecting the diversity and complexity of modern gender identities and relationships.

This thesis employed feminist and queer theories, literary analysis, and comparative analysis to enhance the comprehension of the chosen plays while deliberating on the methodology and theoretical frameworks employed. Feminist theory, for example, offered a critical perspective for analyzing plays such as *Revolt*. *She Said. Revolt Again*, offering more profound understandings of how conventional gender roles are subverted. In order to understand *Hir* and *The Cake*, queer theory was crucial in providing viewpoints on LGBTQ+ stories and gender fluidity. A comparative study of plays such as *Fairview* and *Heroes of the Fourth Turning* brought to light differences in gender perspectives within various ideological contexts. A thorough grasp of how complicated gender relations are reflected and navigated in contemporary American play has been made possible by these theories and methodologies.

The study successfully achieved its aims by improving knowledge of changing gender roles and affecting how society views gender. By way of dissecting plays such as *A Doll's House, Part 2* and *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again*, the report emphasized how gender norms are fluid in today's culture. Examining *Hir* and *Indecent* helped to advance knowledge of gender diversity by providing insights into the nuances of LGBTQ+ experiences. This thorough method of dissecting modern American drama allowed for a deeper knowledge of gender roles and identities and how they affect cultural narratives and societal attitudes.

The study makes a substantial contribution to both gender studies and modern theater. It provides insights into the changing terrain of gender roles by illuminating how modern theater tackles and subverts established gender norms. It enhances the conversation in gender studies by highlighting the intersections of gender, race, and sexuality. These results offer scholarly understanding as well as useful advice for theater professionals in crafting stories that connect with the experiences of gender and identity of contemporary audiences.

The novelty of this thesis lies in its fresh perspective on how contemporary American plays address gender issues, such as the exploration of non-binary identities in *Hir* and the intersection of gender with cultural identity in *Indecent*. These insights contribute new dimensions to the field of gender studies in drama. For future research, a deeper exploration into audience reception of these plays could further elucidate their impact on societal perceptions of gender. Additionally, examining similar themes in international dramas could offer a comparative perspective on the portrayal of gender in global theater contexts.

Examining how these gender dynamics themes are portrayed in various dramas could provide a comparative global viewpoint for future research. To further comprehend the cultural relevance of these plays, it would be helpful to look into how the audience responded to them and how they affected societal perceptions of gender. Examining how modern theater uses new media and technology to address gender issues may also shed light on how theatrical forms and narratives have changed throughout time.

РЕЗЮМЕ

Ця робота зосереджена на вивченні сучасної американської драматургії через призму гендерних вимірів. Основна увага приділяється аналізу вибраних п'єс, які відображають різноманітність гендерних ідентичностей. Аналізуючи 11 п'єс сучасних драматургів, дослідження поглиблює розуміння того, як гендерні реалії впливають на сценічне мистецтво та взаємодіють з сучасним соціокультурним контекстом. Робота розглядає, як драматичні твори відображають та впливають на гендерну політику та сприяють більшій інклюзивності та рівності у суспільстві.

Мета дослідження полягає у аналізі та оцінці впливу сучасної американської драми на сприйняття гендерних питань та культурних норм. Результати дослідження мають теоретичну та практичну цінність, зокрема, у наданні нових інтерпретацій п'єс, застосуванні теоретичних рамок у гендерних дослідженнях та наданні нових поглядів на розвиток американського театру.

Робота складається зі вступу, двох розділів, висновків до кожного з них, загальних висновків, резюме та списку використаної літератури, який налічує 66 джерел.

Перший розділ цієї роботи присвячений визначенню поняття «гендер» у контексті американської драматургії. Значення та вплив гендеру розглядається через історичну еволюцію, від стародавніх часів до сучасності. Особлива увага приділяється розвитку гендерних студій та феміністичної драматургії, які допомагають глибше зрозуміти, як гендер відображається та впливає на сценічне мистецтво.

У другому розділі розглядається, як сучасна американська драматургія висвітлює та формує гендерні ролі та ідентичності, а також аналізується

взаємозв'язок гендеру з іншими суспільними питаннями. Через детальний аналіз різноманітних п'єс, які пропонують унікальні перспективи на різні аспекти гендерного представлення, розділ показує важливість театру як інструменту дослідження та впливу на гендерні дискурси в сучасному суспільстві.

У ході дослідження було виявлено, що сучасна американська драматургія відіграє важливу роль у відображенні та впливі на сприйняття гендерних ролей та ідентичностей у суспільстві: конфлікт між традиційними гендерними нормами та зміною суспільних стандартів, особливо у контексті одностатевих шлюбів, зміни суспільних ставлень до жіночої автономії та ідентичності, виклик традиційним уявленням про жіночість та гендерні стереотипи, сатиричне гендерних ролей та культурних стереотипів осмислення сучасному суспільстві, представлення взаємозв'язку жім гендером, сексуальною ідентичністю, ідеологією політичною філософією. Це та дослідження підкреслює значення театру як місця для соціального коментаря та зміни, вносячи важливий внесок у гендерні дослідження та сучасний театр.

Ключові слова: гендер, сучасний американський театр, феміністична драматургія, інтерсекційність, гендерні ролі, квір-театр.

LIST OF REFERENCES

- Adrich, R. (2003). Who's Who in Gay and Lesbian History (Who's Who). Routledge.
- Akdemir, N. (2017). Gender and Its Representation in Contemporary Arts. *European Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies*, 6(2), 11-22. https://doi.org/10. 26417/ejms.v6i2.p11-22
- Aker, R. (2015). Shifting contexts: Reconsidering Angels In America as queer theory [MA Thesis, University of Houston]. https://uh-ir.tdl.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/f0457f23-269a-45ab-ac2d-b802a22045dc/content
- Anghel, F. (2021). Beyond loneliness and virtual identity in Water by the Spoonful by Quiara Alegría Hudes. *Annals of the University of Craiova*, *13*, 5-15. https://litere.ucv.ro/litere/sites/default/files/litere/Cercetare/Activitate%20stiintif ica/Analele%20Facultatii%20de%20Litere/anale_engleza_2021.pdf
- Arbery, W. (2019). *Heroes of the Fourth Turning*. Productions in Print, an imprint of Smith and Kraus Publishers, Inc. https://ru.scribd.com/document/532230320/HEROES-OF-THE-FOURTH-TURNING-by-Will-Arbery
- Baker, A. (2014). *Circle mirror transformation*. Dramatists Play Service, Inc. https://arena-attachments.s3.amazonaws.com/3949386/d82315b97df6bd ff8ac08dd0ba 13658f.pdf?1553706262
- Baker, A. (2016). *The Flick*. Hern Books, Limited, Nick. https://mymission.lamission.edu/userdata/cucuzzrj/docs/The%20Flick.pdf
- Barriteau, V. E. (2000). Feminist Theory and Development: Implications for Policy, Research, and Action. In *Theoretical Perspectives on Gender and Development* (p. 51–78). International Development Research Centre. https://idrc-crdi.ca/sites/default/files/openebooks/272-4/index.html

- Barron, C. (2018). *Dance Nation*. Smith & Kraus. https://ru.scribd.com/document/399116566/Dance-Nation-pdf
- Başer Özcan, D. B. (2023). Contemporary American family on stage: Disability justice and access intimacy in Stephen Karam's The Humans. *Journal of American Studies of Turkey*, 59, 25-47. https://dergipark.org.tr/en/pub/jast/issue/78338/1319695
- Belkhir, J. A., Barnett, B. M. (2001). Race, Gender and Class Intersectionality. *Race, Gender & Class*, 8(3), 157-174. http://www.jstor.org/stable/41674988
- Bell, L. C. (2018). Psychoanalytic theories of gender. In N. K. Dess, J. Marecek, & L.
 C. Bell (Eds.), *Gender, sex, and sexualities: Psychological perspectives* (pp. 195-217). Oxford University Press. https://psycnet.apa.org/record/ 2018-09004-009
- Birch, A. (2016). *Revolt. She Said. Revolt Again*. https://ru.scribd.com/docum ent/48 0938115/Revolt-She-Said-Revolt-Again-Alice-Birch?utm_medium=cpc& utm_source=google_pmax&utm_campaign=3Q_Google_Performance-Ma x_RoW&utm_term=&utm_device=m&gbraid=0AAAAADsd74 2tmY1DDD31v-I4GFI7RS84D&gclid=CjwKCAjwxOymBhAFEiwAnod BLOVPiG-apSBWcNjkFSi1gCtksNyvwA3TncFw0nk3h5YKsTm0Fz67YBoC VjgQAvD_BwE
- Biroğlu, E. (2019). The portrayal of violence in Sarah Kane's Blasted: Rape and war. *Social Sciences Studies Journal*, 5(36), 2965-2969. https://doi.org/10.26449/sssj. 1508
- Brunstetter, B. (2018). *The Cake*. Samuel French, Inc. https://www.scribd.com/document/530388537/The-Cake-Bekah-Brunstetter
- Bulgozdi, I. (2016). Myths of youth and gendered ageing in august: Osage county by Tracy Letts. *Albeit Journal*, 3(2), 1-8. https://www.researchgate.net/publica

- tion/333996489_Myths_of_Youth_and_Gendered_Ageing_in_August_Osage_ County_by_Tracy_Letts
- Butler, J. (2006). Gender trouble: Feminism and the subversion of identity. Routledge.
- Butler, J. (2015). *Notes Toward a Performative Theory of Assembly*. Harvard University Press. https://ru.scribd.com/document/326960640/Judith-Butler-Notes-Toward-a-Performative-Theory-of-Assembly-Harvard-University-Press-2015-pdf?utm_medium=cpc&utm_source=google_pmax&utm_campaign=Scribd_Google_Performance-Max_RoW_UGC&utm_term=&utm_device=c&gclid=Cj0KCQiA6vaqBhCbARIsACF9M6nr-aukBFnEPKnk9ye2eVx9MRVrHJnwYR-nPehWW9136fc2_u9O8DUaAk03EALw_wcB
- Collins Dictionary. Definition of 'gender'. https://www.colli nsdictionary.com/dictionary/english/gender
- Crawley, J. D. (2010). On gender and identity in three Shakespearean texts [Digital Archive @ GSU]. http://digitalarchive.gsu.edu/honors_theses/2
- Crenshaw, K. W. (1989). Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics. *University of Chicago Legal Forum*, 1989(8). https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/uclf/vol1989/iss1/8
- Dluback, R. L. (2008). Sarah Kane's Cruelty: Subversive performance and gender [Cleveland, Ohio: Cleveland State University]. http://rave.ohiolink.edu/etdc/view?acc_num=csu1232751060
- Drury, J. S. (2019). *Fairview*. https://tdm2019806201115.files.wordpress.com/2019/02/drury-jackie-sibblies-fairview-1.pdf
- Everyword, L. E. (2022). *Analyzing literature using the post-structuralism school of criticism*. Owlcation. https://owlcation.com/humanities/how-to-analyze-

- literature-using-the-post-structuralism-school-of-criticism#:~:text=Post,intercon nected%20network %20of %20derived%20meanings
- FastHorse, L. (2019). *The Thanksgiving Play*. Samuel French, Inc. https://issuu.com/2stnyc/docs/the_thanksgiving_play-pressscript-r1
- Fernández Carbajal, A. (2021). Hipsters end: Queer time, and imitation versus authenticity, in Matthew Lopez's The Inheritance. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 1414-1434. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2021.1917218
- Fişek, E. (2019). The deindustrial generation: Memory, biography, and the body in Lynn Nottage's Sweat. *Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi*, *37*, 97-109. https://dergipark.org.tr/tr/download/article-file/838525
- Flax, J. (1987). Postmodernism and Gender Relations in Feminist Theory. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 12(4), 621-643.
- Hadfield, D. A., & Weintraub, R. (2013). Writing Women: Shaw and Feminism behind the Scenes. In D. A. Hadfield & J. Reynolds (Eds.), *Shaw and Feminisms: On Stage and Off* (pp. 112-132). University Press of Florida. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctvx06wr9.11
- Hall, E. J. (1998). *Harvey Fierstein: A prophetic voice in the gay community* [MA Thesis, University of Nevada]. https://doi.org/10.25669/o8fq-xqad
- Harding, J. M. (1998). Cloud Cover: (Re)Dressing desire and comfortable subversions in Caryl Churchill's Cloud Nine. *PMLA/Publications of the Modern Language Association of America*, 113(2), 258-272. https://doi.org/10.2307/463364
- Zeitlin, F. I. (1998). Playing the Other: Gender and Society in Classical Greek Literature. *The Classical Review*, 48(2), 268-270. https://doi.org/10.1093/cr/48.2.268

- Herren, G. (2010). Narrating, witnessing, and healing trauma in Paula Vogel's How I learned to drive. *Modern Drama*, *53*(1), 103-114. https://doi.org/10.3138/md.5 3.1.103
- Highberg, N. P. (2009). When heroes fall: Doug Wright's I Am My Own Wife and the challenge to truth. *Get Real*, 167-178. https://doi.org/10.1057/978023023 694 3_12
- Hnath, L. (2017). *A Doll's House, Part 2*. Dramatist's Play Service. https://docplayer.net/142023526-A-doll-s-house-part-2-by-lucas-hnath.html
- Iftimie, N. M. (2018). The Clash of Genders in A Streetcar Named Desire. *Postmodern Openings*, 9(2), 70-78. https://doi.org/10.18662/po/18
- Insenga, C. (2022). *A Doll's House: Gender performativity, quest for identity and production shifts over time* [Master's thesis, Harvard University]. https://dash.harvard.edu/bitstream/handle/1/37370709/Claudia%20 Insenga%20Thesis.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Kelly, C., Kasperavicius, D., Duncan, D., Etherington, C., Giangregorio, L., Presseau, J., Sibley, K. M., & Straus, S. (2021). 'Doing' or 'using' intersectionality? Opportunities and challenges in incorporating intersectionality into knowledge translation theory and practice. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, 20(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-021-01509-z
- Kong, I. C. (2021). "A sick way of thinking?": The unorthodox dramaturgy of Young Jean Lee's identity politics theater. *Akda: The Asian Journal of Literature, Culture, Performance, 1*(2). https://doi.org/10.59588/2782-8875.1012
- Lejri, S. (2010). "Are you a man?" Gender roles in Macbeth. In *Représentations et identités sexuelles dans le théâtre de Shakespeare* (pp. 105-118). Presses universitaires de Rennes. https://doi.org/10.4000/books.pur.80895
- Mac, T. (2016). Hir. https://vimeo.com/508185371

- Mambrol, N. (2020a). *Analysis of Caryl Churchill's Cloud Nine*. Literary Theory and Criticism. https://literariness.org/2020/08/03/analysis-of-caryl-churchills-cloudnine/
- Mambrol, N. (2020b). *Poststructuralist feminisms*. Literary Theory and Criticism. https://literariness.org/2020/11/23/poststructuralist-feminisms/#:~:text=Poststructuralist%20Feminisms,upon%20the%20discourses%20of%20poststructuralism
- Mikkola, M. (2009). Gender Concepts and Intuitions. *Canadian Journal of Philosophy*, 39(4), 559–583. https://doi.org/10.1353/cjp.0.0060
- Monro, S. (2008). Beyond male and female: Poststructuralism and the spectrum of gender. *International Journal of Transgenderism*, 8(1), 3-22. https://doi.org/10.13.00/j485v08n01_02
- Muhi, M. T. (2019). "Unspeakable suffering": Women's experience of trauma in Lynn Nottage's Ruined. *Journal of University of Human Development*, *5*(3), 91-96. https://doi.org/10.21928/juhd.v5n3y2019.pp91-96M.
- Nedelea, P. (2020). Queering Drama Or Let the Classics Going Beyond Limits. *Theatrical Colloquia*, 10(2), 105–124. https://doi.org/10.2478/tco-2020-0024
- O'Gorman, S. (2014). (Di)Visible layers: Bodies, genders and costumes in the works of Suzan-Lori Parks. *Scene*, *2*(*1*), 155-167.
- Parkyn, L. (2022). The originality and influence of Tony Harrison's The trackers of Oxyrhynchus. In *Tony Harrison and the classics* (pp. 117-134). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198861072.003.0006
- Pereira, R. B. (2021). A Gay New York City in Mart Crowley's "The Boys in the Band". *East-West Cultural Passage*, 21(2), 26-52.

- Phillips, M. S. (2022). Slippery Borders and Mythic Spaces: Race, Class, and Ressentiment in Lynn Nottage's Sweat. *Theatre Symposium* 29, 133-149. https://doi.org/10.1353/tsy.2022.0011.
- Reid, K. (2018). 'The Shipment': Young Jean Lee's play about racism has only gotten stronger and more uncomfortable. *Chicago Tribune*. https://www.chicagotribune.com/entertainment/theater/ct-ent-shipment-red-tape-review-0913-story.html
- Sayni., K. (2017). The drama of August Wilson: Fencing a new identity in African American theatrical imagination. *International Journal of Advanced Research*, 5(1), 1571-1578. https://doi.org/10.21474/ijar01/2922
- Scott, B. K. (2003). Review: Feminist Relocations of Gender and Modernism: A Review Essay. *Gender and Modernism between the Wars*, *15*(3), 165-178. https://www.jstor.org/stable/4317016
- Spivak, G. (1998). Feminist literary criticism. In *The Routledge Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. doi:10.4324/9780415249126-N023-1
- Stein, J. E., Broude, N., & Garrard, M. D. (1983). Feminism and art history: Questioning the litany. *Woman's Art Journal*, 4(2), 44-46. https://doi.org/10.2307/1357946
- Tayeng, Y. (2017). Feminist analysis of Henrik Ibsen's a Doll's House. Establishing identity of women. *International Journal of Arts, Humanities and Management Studies*, *3*(5), 15-18. http://ijahms.com/upcomingissue/03.05.2017.pdf
- Ton, J. (2018). *Judith Butler's notion of gender performativity* [Thesis, Utrecht University]. https://studenttheses.uu.nl/bitstream/handle/20.500.12932/30880/J TTON_BScThesis_Judith_Butler_Gender_Performativity_FINAL.pdf
- Vogel, P. (2018). *Indecent*. Theatre Communications Group, Incorporated. https://ru.scribd.com/document/446306369/Indecent-by-Paula-Vogel

- Warner, L. R., & Shields, S. A. (2018). *Intersectionality as a framework for theory and research in feminist psychology*. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190658540.003.0002
- Warren, H. (2007). Using gender-analysis frameworks: Theoretical and practical reflections. *Gender & Development*, 15(2), 187-198. https://doi.org/10.1080/13552070701391847
- Whitaker, L. L. (2007). "Unstable subjects". Gender and agency in Caryl Churchill's Cloud 9 / [Auburn, Ala.]. http://repo.lib.auburn.edu/2007%20Spring %20Theses/WHITAKER_LAURA_29.pdf
- Wright, R. (2016). Gender and Power in Waiting for Godot. *The Oswald Review: An International Journal of Undergraduate Research and Criticism in the Discipline of English*, 18(3), 7-28. https://scholarcommons.sc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1167&context=tor
- Yilmaz, N. (2011). Gender politics and feminism in Caryl Churchill's Cloud Nine [Research MA Dissertation, University of Barcelona]. https://diposit.ub.edu/dspace/bitstream/2445/28893/1/MA%20Dissertation.%20Gender%20Politics%20and%20Feminism%20in%20Caryl%20Churchill's%20Cloud%20Nine.NeslihanYilmaz.pdf
- Гайдаш, А. В. (2004). Жіноча драматургія США в контексті ідейноестетичних шукань американського театру кінця 1970-90-х років [Неопубл. дис. канд. філол. наук]. КНЛУ.
- Павличко, С. (2002). Гендер і ідентичність. У *Фемінізм* (с. 219-228). Видавництво Соломії Павличко "Основи".